

Maria Inês Fazendeiro Cunha

Licenciada em Biologia

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

Dissertação para obtenção do Grau de Mestre em Genética Molecular e Biomedicina

Orientador:	Dora Maria Tuna de Oliveira Brites,	
	Investigadora Coordenadora e Professora Catedrática Convidada,	
	Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Lisboa	

Co-orientador: Ana Rita Mendonça Vaz, PhD, Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Lisboa

Júri:

- Presidente: Prof.^a Doutora Margarida Casal Ribeiro Castro Caldas Braga
- Arguente: Doutora Cláudia Guimas de Almeida Gomes
 - Vogal: Doutora Ana Rita Mendonça Vaz



Novembro, 2014



Maria Inês Fazendeiro Cunha

Licenciada em Biologia

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

Dissertação para obtenção do Grau de Mestre em Genética Molecular e Biomedicina

Orientador:	Dora Maria Tuna de Oliveira Brites,	
	Investigadora Coordenadora e Professora Catedrática Convidada,	
	Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Lisboa	

Co-orientador: Ana Rita Mendonça Vaz, PhD, Faculdade de Farmácia da Universidade de Lisboa

Júri:

- Presidente: Prof.^a Doutora Margarida Casal Ribeiro Castro Caldas Braga
- Arguente: Doutora Cláudia Guimas de Almeida Gomes
 - Vogal: Doutora Ana Rita Mendonça Vaz



Novembro, 2014

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

Copyright © Maria Inês Fazendeiro Cunha, Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia, Universidade Nova de Lisboa.

A Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia e a Universidade Nova de Lisboa têm o direito, perpétuo e sem limites geográficos, de arquivar e publicar esta dissertação através de exemplares impressos reproduzidos em papel ou de forma digital, ou por qualquer outro meio conhecido ou que venha a ser inventado, e de a divulgar através de repositórios científicos e de admitir a sua cópia e distribuição com objectivos educacionais ou de investigação, não comerciais, desde que seja dado crédito ao autor e editor.

Part of the results discussed in this thesis was presented in the following meetings:

<u>Cunha MI</u>, Cunha C, Vaz AR, Brites D. Studying microglial-motoneuron cross-talk in ALS pathology. 6th iMed.UL Postgraduate Students Meeting, Lisbon, July 2, 2014. [Abstract and Poster]

Vaz AR. Motoneuron degeneration and glial reactivity in ALS: insights from cellular to animal models. Neuroscience Seminars at IMM 2012, Instituto de Medicina Molecular, Universidade de Lisboa, Lisbon, Portugal, June 9, 2014. [Oral Communication (by invitation)]

This work was supported by grants PTDC/SAU-FAR/118787/2010 (DB) and PEst-OE/SAU/UI4013/2013-2014, from Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia.



À minha mãe,

AGRADECIMENTOS

Obrigada Professora Dora. Obrigada por me ter feito parte integrante do seu Grande grupo, pela confiança e pela disponibilidade sempre demonstrada em ajudar e ensinar. Mas acima de tudo, obrigada pela inspiração que é a sua energia a discutir resultados! Houvesse mais tempo. Obrigada, Professora!

Rita, agradeço-te o tempo que disponibilizaste a ajudar-me a construir este projecto tão importante para mim e a tentar elucidar as minhas 'bigger pictures'.. Obrigada!

Professor Rui, Professora Alexandra, Adelaide e Sofia, agradeço-vos a disponibilidade com que sempre se mostraram em ajudar no que fosse preciso e as sugestões dadas que contribuíram sem dúvida para melhorar o meu trabalho. Obrigada.

"Ó Carolina eu preciso de você", já dizia o Seu Jorge! E é bem verdade..foste essencial em qualquer altura deste meu percurso e é até 'assustador' como tu sempre, sempre, sempre, literalmente apareceste quando eu precisava da tua ajuda. Fosse segunda, terça, quarta..fosse sábado! Se sou uma pessoa de sorte, o meu factor sorte nesta etapa passou por ter tido o teu apoio e aconselhamento. A tua força de espírito é contagiante. Obrigada!!

Cátia, não teria sido o mesmo se não tivesse tido alguém para quem cantar..! Muito obrigada pela tua ajuda sempre, por esclareceres as minhas duvidas existenciais, e claro, o teu rato foi indispensável!! Obrigada!

Filipa, há pelo menos duas coisas que vou certamente guardar comigo: uma conversa de "2 minutos", que mudaram completamente a minha forma de encarar este ano de tese, e o teu abraço quando soube que tinha entrado no programa. Desejo-te a melhor sorte em concretizares também tu a tua tese, sei que vai correr tudo bem. Obrigada!

Cláudia, obrigada pelo teu apoio sempre, mas principalmente nas minhas maratonas de Western..certamente caricatas! Obrigada!

Catarina, Cátia e Rui..e isto é que é um ano de tese de mestrado.. Obrigada por todos os momentos partilhados, desejo que concretizem com sucesso esta etapa! Rui, obrigada pelo teu apoio desde o ínicio, foi (e é!) muito importante. Obrigada pela cumplicidade, pela amizade..Desejo-te a melhor sorte! Obrigada!

Inês F., Marta, Andreia e Gonçalo..Obrigada!

Vera, uma das pontas do grande triângulo das Bermudas..este ano não teria sido de todo, tão divertido quanto foi com a tua presença! Só me vem à cabeça os nossos Western de quase uma

semana só para ter os géis..que desespero!! Haja sentido de humor e uma companhia como a tua, para hoje me lembrar desse momento com vontade de rir. Obrigada!

Idálio, ainda ontem falávamos sobre objectivos. Hoje falamos sobre conclusões..Obrigada pela tua presença durante este ano, a ajuda, os desabafos, as preocupações, a troca de ideias, as saídas para desanuviar..! Obrigada!

Rita.. a aventura em que nos pusemos..ou melhor, as aventuras em que nos pomos! Estiveste sempre, estás sempre, e como tal este foi mais um ano em que a tua amizade fez a diferença no meu percurso.. Obrigada SS!

Gisela, e este ano, esta tese.. sem ti? Que desagradável!! Acho que 'só' te posso agradecer por tornares Tudo mais fácil. A 'pressão' com os prazos, acredita, fez toda a diferença! Tornaste-te um apoio indispensável. Obrigada pela cumplicidade..pela tua presença! É importante. Obrigada!

Obrigada Rita e Ulisses, pela ajuda dada em concretizar todo este ano, este trabalho, esta vivência, em papel. Muito obrigada!

Obrigada irmãos, especialmente a ti João (e Joana)..Palavras são poucas. Obrigada!

E, claro..Obrigada à pessoa que tornou possível estar neste momento a escrever os agradecimentos de uma tese de mestrado e para a qual um 'Obrigada' não deixa de ser muito, muito pouco.. Obrigada Mãe!

Ainda, um Obrigada às amizades que me deram/dão um apoio super importante! Também a todos os que se cruzaram comigo e que de uma forma ou de outra deixaram o seu contributo neste meu percurso. É um prazer.

ABSTRACT

Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) is the most common neurodegenerative disease affecting motor neurons (MNs). Neuroinflammation has shown to be a prominent pathological feature, highlighted by the presence of activated microglia, which may exert either beneficial or detrimental effects. Mutated MNs may release factors able to induce different microglial responses. However, how cells differently modulate each other remains elusive. Therefore, a better understanding of the MN-microglia signaling pathways compromised in ALS is warranted. Here, we aim (i) to uncover signaling pathways underlying MN injury and (ii) to dissect how MNs are modulating microglial response as well as the contribution of healthy microglia to rescue MN dysfunction. We focused on fractalkine-CX3XR1 axis, MFG-E8-mediated phagocytosis and HMGB1-TLR4 signaling.

For this we used a MN-like cell line (NSC-34) stably transfected with human SOD1, either wildtype (wtMNs) or with G93A mutation (mMNs), alone or in mixed cultures with N9 microglial cell line. We observed a compromised viability of microglia in the presence of mMNs, yet they were more activated, as suggested by the increase of CD11b mRNA expression. The dysfunctional mechanisms associated with increased NO and decreased glutamate production by mMNs were not recovered by the presence of healthy microglia. However, the increased activity of matrix metalloproteinase -9 observed in mMNs was decreased in the presence of microglia. In addition, mMNs presented accumulation of membranefractalkine and, in mixed cultures, CX3CR1 mRNA expression was up-regulated in their presence. Furthermore, we showed that mMNs expressed higher levels of MFG-E8, which were further increased in the presence of microglia. Finally, both HMGB1 and TLR4 levels were also increased in mMNs, mainly in the presence of microglia.

Together, these results highlight an impairment of microglial function caused by MN dysfunction and support the development of immunomodulatory strategies restoring both healthy state of microglia and MNs.

Keywords: Motor neuron dysfunction, neuroinflammation, microglia activation/deregulation, MNmicroglia cross-talk, fractalkine -CX3CR1 axis, HMGB1-TLRs signaling pathways

RESUMO

A Esclerose Lateral Amiotrófica (ELA) é uma das doenças neurodegenerativas mais frequentes, que afeta os neurónios motores (NMs). A neuroinflamação tem vindo a ser apontada como caracteristica da ELA, sobretudo pela presença de microglia activada que pode ter efeitos benéficos ou detrimentais. Os NMs mutados podem libertar fatores capazes de induzir diferentes respostas microgliais. Contudo, as vias de sinalização intercelular não estão ainda bem esclarecidas, tornando-se necessário um melhor entendimento das vias de sinalização comprometidas entre os NMs e a microglia na ELA. Pretendeu-se: (i) descobrir as vias pelas quais os NMs sinalizam o seu comprometimento e (ii) explorar de que forma estes modulam a resposta da microglia, assim como a contribuição da microglia saudável em recuperar a função dos NMs. Focámo-nos nas vias fractalquina-CX3CR1, fagocitose mediada pelo MFG-E8 e a sinalização HMGB1-TLR4.

Utilizou-se uma linha celular de NMs (NSC-34) transfetados com a proteina humana SOD1, normal ou com mutação G93A, em mono-cultura ou em cultura-mista com uma linha celular de microglia (N9). Verificámos uma microglia comprometida na presença dos NMs mutados, mas mais ativada, com base no aumento de expressão do mRNA do CD11b. O aumento de produção de NO e diminuição de glutamato não foram recuperados na presença de microglia, no entanto a atividade aumentada da metaloproteinase-9 foi reduzida. Os NMs mutados demonstraram acumulação de fractalquina membranar e, nas culturas-mistas, a expressão do mRNA do CX3CR1 estava aumentada na sua presença. Verificou-se ainda que os NMs mutados expressam níveis superiores de MFG-E8, aumentados na presença da microglia. Mais ainda os níveis de HMGB1 e TLR4 encontravam-se igualmente aumentados nos NMs mutados, e principalmente na presença da microglia.

Os resultados obtidos evidenciam um comprometimento da função microglial causada pela disfunção dos NMs e apoiam o desenvolvimento de estratégias imunomoduladoras que recuperem a funcionalidade quer da microglia quer dos NMs.

Palavras-chave: Disfunção dos neurónios motores, neuroinflamação, ativação/desregulação da microglia, comunicação NM-microglia, eixo fractalquina-CX3CR1, vias de sinalização HMGB1-TLRs

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABBREVIATIONSXXIII		
I. INTRODUCTION1		
1. AMYOTROPHIC LATERAL SCLEROSIS	1	
	2	
1.1. Mutations in SOD1	2	
1.1.2 Other mutations		
1.2 Sporadic ALS	5	
1.3 Compromised Homeostasis of MNs	6	
1.3.1. Oxidative Stress – accumulation of free radicals		
1.3.2 $Fxcitotoxicity - alutamate activity$		
1.3.3. Protein misfolding and gagregation		
1.3.4. ER stress		
1.3.5. Mitochondrial dysfunction and impairment of axonal transport		
1.3.6. Cell death pathways		
1.4. The role of glial cells in ALS		
1.4.1. Schawn cells and oligodendrocytes		
1.4.2. Astrocytes		
1.4.3. Microglia	12	
2. MICROGLIA: A KEY PLAYER IN THE PATHOPROGRESSION OF ALS		
2.1. VARIABLE ROLE: FROM SURVEILLANT TO NEUROPROTECTIVE OR NEUROTOXIC	15	
2.2. MOTOR NEURON-MICROGLIA CROSS-TALK IN ALS		
2.2.1. Ligand-receptor interaction		
2.2.1.1. Fractalkine	17	
2.2.1.2 High mobility group box 1		
2.2.2. Phagocytosis		
3. ALS RESEARCH MICE MODELS	20	
3.1. IN VITRO MODELS	20	
3.1.1. Primary cultures and cell lines	20	
3.1.2. Mixed cultures and co-cultures	21	
3.1.3. Organotypic cultures	21	
3.2. IN VIVO MODELS	21	
3.2.1. Transgenic mSOD1 mice	21	
4. THERAPEUTIC APPROACHES – RECENT FINDINGS	23	

5.	A	NIMS	. 25
п.	MAT	ERIALS AND METHODS	. 27
1.	N	/IATERIALS	. 2
	1.1.	CHEMICALS	. 2
	1.2.	Antibodies	. 2
	1.3.	Equipment	. 2
2.	N	/IETHODS	. 2
	2.1.	Cell lines	. 28
	2.	1.1. NSC-34 cell line	. 2
	2.	1.2. N9 cell line	. 28
	2.2.	Cell cultures	. 28
	2.	2.1. NSC-34 mono-culture	. 28
	2.	2.2. NSC-34 and N9 mixed-cultures	. 29
	2.3.	IMMUNOCYTOCHEMISTRY	. 30
	2.4.	Western Blot Assay	. 30
	2.5.	GELATIN ZYMOGRAPHY	. 30
	2.6.	QUANTIFICATION OF NITRITE LEVELS	. 32
	2.7.	MEASUREMENT OF EXTRACELLULAR GLUTAMATE	. 31
	2.8.	FLOW CYTOMETRY	. 31
	2.9.	QRT-PCR	. 32
	2.10	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	. 32
III.	. RES	JLTS	. 33
1.	C	HARACTERIZATION OF MMN-MICROGLIA MIXED CULTURES	. 33
	1.1.	Microglial cells are more vulnerable, yet more activated, in the presence of mMNs than wtMNs	. 33
	1.2.	Markers of Neuroinflammation are differently modulated by the presence of MMNs	. 35
2.	C	COMMUNICATION BETWEEN MICROGLIA AND MNS IS MODIFIED WHEN CELLS EXPRESS	
TATE	D HSC	DD1 (MMNS)	. 37
	2.1.	DEREGULATION OF FKN/CX3CR1 SIGNALING IS OBSERVED WHEN MNS EXPRESS MUTATED HSOD1 (MMNS) .	. 37
	2.2.	NEURONAL MFG-E8 INCREASES IN MMNS IN THE PRESENCE OF HEALTHY MICROGLIA	. 39
	2.3.	INTRACELLULAR HMGB1 LEVELS ARE HIGHER IN MMNS THAN IN WTMNS, MAINLY IN THE PRESENCE OF	
ICROG	GLIA		. 4
	2.4.	TLR4 EXPRESSION IS UP-REGULATED IN MMNS, MAINLY IN THE PRESENCE OF HEALTHY MICROGLIA	. 42
IV	. DISC	CUSSION	. 45
	Fυτυ	RE PERSPECTIVES	. 51

'. REFERENCES

TABLE OF FIGURES

FIGURE I.1. ALS SYMPTOMS ARE A RESULT OF UMNS AND/OR LMNS DEGENERATION SIGNS
FIGURE I.2. MOLECULAR MECHANISMS LEADING TO COMPROMISED HOMEOSTASIS OF MNS IN ALS
FIGURE I.3. GENERAL OVERVIEW OF MICROGLIA PHENOTYPES
FIGURE I.4. THE ROLE OF GLIAL CELLS IN ALS
FIGURE I.5. MICROGLIA'S SHIFT FROM SURVEILLANT TO NEUROPROTECTIVE OR NEUROTOXIC IN ALS IS THOUGHT TO BE THROUGH
INTERACTION WITH MNS
FIGURE I.6. MOLECULAR PATHWAYS INVOLVED IN MN-MICROGLIA CROSS-TALK FOCUSING ON FKN/CX3CR1 AXIS, MFG-E8-
MEDIATED PHAGOCYTIC PATHWAY AND HMGB1 SIGNALING
FIGURE II.1. SCHEMATIC REPRESENTATION OF THE EXPERIMENTAL MODEL OF MONO- AND MIXED CULTURES
FIGURE III.1. MIXED CULTURES WITH MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS) AND MMNS ALONE, EVIDENCE DECREASED VIABILITY AND
INCREASED APOPTOSIS, AS COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE (WT) MNS
Figure III.2. Mutated motor neurons (mMNs) cause the reduction of microglia (mg) density while promote their
ACTIVATION, WHEN COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE (WT) MNS
FIGURE III.3. MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS), WHEN COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE (WT) MNS, INCREASINGLY PRODUCE NO,
INDEPENDENTLY OF THE PRESENCE OF MICROGLIA (MG), AND RELEASE LESS GLUTAMATE, AN EFFECT AGGRAVATED BY MG 36
FIGURE III.4. ONLY MMP-9 IS INCREASINGLY RELEASED BY MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS) VS. WILD TYPE (WT) MNS AND
BOTH MMP-2 AND MMP-9 LEVELS SHOW TO DECREASE BY THE PRESENCE OF MICROGLIA (MG)
FIGURE III.5. MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS), WHEN COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE (WT) MNS, INCREASINGLY EXPRESS
FRACTALKINE (FKN) WHICH ACCUMULATES IN THE MEMBRANE, INSTEAD OF BEING RELEASED
FIGURE III.6. EXPRESSION OF CX3CR1 IN MICROGLIA (MG) INCREASES IN THE PRESENCE OF MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS),
WHEN COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE (WT) MNS
FIGURE III.7. INCREASED LEVELS OF LACTADERIN/MFG-E8 IN MUTATED MOTOR NEURONS (MMNS) AS COMPARED WITH WILD TYPE
(WT) CELLS AND MAINLY IN THE PRESENCE OF HEALTHY MICROGLIA, MAY COMPROMISE PHAGOCYTOSIS
FIGURE III.8. INTRACELLULAR HMGB1 IS INCREASED IN MOTOR NEURONS EXPRESSING MUTATED HSOD1 (MMNS), EITHER ALONE OR
IN MIXED CULTURE WITH MICROGLIA
Figure III.9. TLR4 levels increased in mutated motor neurons (mMNs), as compared with wild type (wt) cells and
MAINLY IN THE PRESENCE OF HEALTHY MICROGLIA (MG), MAY DERIVE FROM THE UP-REGULATION OF HMGB1
FIGURE IV.1. SCHEMATIC REPRESENTATION OF THE MAJOR FINDINGS OF THIS THESIS.

ABBREVIATIONS

ALS	Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis
AMPA	α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazole propionic acid
ATF6	Activating transcription factor 6
Bcl2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BiP	Binding immunoglobulin protein
BMAA	β-N-Methylamino-L-alanine
CNS	Central nervous system
CX3CL1	Chemokine (C-X3-C motif) ligand 1
CX3CR1	Chemokine (C-X3-C motif) receptor 1
Cyt c	Cytochrome c
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
Drp1	Dynamin related protein 1
EAAT	Excitatory amino acid transporters
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
fALS	Familial Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FKN	Fractalkine
FUS	Fused in Sarcoma
FWR	Forward
GFAP	Glial fibrillary acidic protein
GLAST	Glutamate aspartate transporter
GLT1	Glial glutamate transporter 1
GUDCA	Glycoursodeoxycholic acid
HMGB1	High mobility group box 1
Hsp70	Heat shock protein 70
IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IL	Interleukin
iNOS	Inducible nitric oxide synthase
IRE1	Inositol requiring enzyme 1
LC3	Microtubule-associated protein light chain 3
LMN	Lower motor neuron
MFG-E8	Milk fat globule-EGF factor 8
Mfn1	Mitofusin 1
Mg	Microglia
MMP	Matrix metalloproteinase
MN	Motor neuron
mSOD1	Mutated Superoxide dismutase 1
NEAA	Nonessential aminoacids

NF-kB	Nuclear factor-ĸB
NO	Nitric oxide
он	Hydroxyl radical
PDI	Protein disulphide isomerase
PDL	Poly-D-lysine
PERK	PKR-like ER kinase
PKR	Double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase
PS	Phosphatidylserine
RAGE	Receptor for advanced glycation endproducts
REV	Reverse
ROS	Reactive oxygen species
sALS	Sporadic Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis
SOD1	Superoxide dismutase 1
TARDBP	Transactive response DNA-binding protein
TDP-43	TAR-DNA binding protein
TLR	Toll-like receptor
TLS	Translocated in liposarcoma
TNF-α	Tumor necrosis factor α
UBC	Umbilical cord stem cell
UDCA	Ursodeoxycholic acid
UMN	Upper motor neuron
UPR	Unfolded protein response
wtSOD1	Wild type Superoxide dismutase 1

I. INTRODUCTION

1. Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis

Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis (ALS) is the most common adult-onset neurodegenerative disease affecting motor neurons (MNs). It is characterized by the selective loss of MNs in the motor cortex (upper motor neurons - UMNs) as well as in the brainstem and in the spinal cord (lower motor neurons – LMNs). The disease begins focally, in the central nervous system (CNS), and spreads contiguously leading to progressive degeneration (Figure 1.1). In 1869 the french neurobiologist and clinician Jean-Martin Charcot first described and diagnosed the first cases of ALS and found that the symptoms vary depending on the location of the lesion (Kumar et al., 2011) resulting in a clinical presentation of muscle weakness, spasticity, atrophy and ultimately, paralysis, together with a slurred speech, dysphasia and dysarthria, culminating in death, in the majority of cases by respiratory failure. Typically the cognitive functions of the brain remain undamaged so the patient is aware of the disease progression. This relentless disease usually has a fast rate of progression being the typical age of onset around 48 years and patients usually dye within 3-5 years from symptoms onset. ALS has a worldwide incidence of 1 to 2 new cases per 100,000 individuals each year and a prevalence of 4 to 6 cases per 100,000 individuals (Chen et al., 2013).

Nowadays, ALS is considered a multifactorial disease. Although the main hallmark is MN injury other cells were shown to be actively implicated in this disorder, as surrounding glial cells. Moreover, between the numerous pathological processes that seem to contribute to MN degeneration, neuroinflammation has been highlighted mostly by the presence of activated microglia at sites of injury where these cells were shown to have a detrimental role in its evolution (Beers et al., 2006; Bowerman et al., 2013; Yamanaka et al., 2008a; Yamanaka et al., 2008b; Zhao et al., 2013; Zhao et al., 2004).



Figure I.1. ALS symptoms are a result of UMNs and/or LMNs degeneration signs. Upper motor neurons (UMNs) localize in the motor cortex and connect with lower motor neurons (LMNs) present in brainstem and spinal cord. In ALS, motor neuron (MN) degeneration begins focally in CNS and then spreads contiguously, ultimately leading to an impairment of signal transmission from MNs to muscle. Clinically this is represented by progressive muscle weakness, spasticity, atrophy, paralysis and death, mostly by respiratory failure, within 3 to 5 years from symptoms onset.

Concerning etiology, approximately 90% of ALS cases have unknown cause and are non-genetic, commonly classified as sporadic ALS (sALS), and only 5-10% of cases are genetic forms, generally known as familial ALS (fALS). Interestingly, both the non-genetic and the genetic forms of ALS are suggested to have common pathogenic mechanisms and share the clinical features (Lilo et al., 2013).

1.1. Genetics

Although only 5-10% of ALS cases have clear genetic linkage, the similarities in the clinical course and pathological findings suggest that investigating genetic forms will reveal the disease mechanisms behind non genetic forms of ALS. In fact, genetic discoveries allowed a better understanding of the pathophysiological mechanisms that contribute to the disease. ALS may have an autosomal dominant, autosomal recessive (Siddique et al., 1996) or X-linked pattern of transmission (Chen et al., 2013; Deng et al., 2011). The causative genes were identified in about 60% shedding light to superoxide dismutase 1 (*SOD1*), transactive response DNA-binding protein (*TARDBP*), fused in sarcoma (*FUS*) and *C9ORF72*. 20% account for mutations within the gene encoding the enzyme SOD1, inherited mostly in an autosomal dominant pattern, 4-5% are results of mutations in TARDBP and FUS genes and more than 30% are related to C9ORF72 mutations. Given the range of cellular processes in which are involved the proteins these genes encode, it is generally assumed that ALS is the result of defects in a variety of independent cellular mechanisms culminating in a cascade of cellular degeneration. A single mutation can result in variable clinical phenotype and different mutations can lead to a similar phenotype revealing a high degree of heterogeneity in ALS and suggesting that the underlying mechanisms share pathophysiological pathways (Ravits et al., 2013).

I. Introduction

1.1.1. Mutations in SOD1

In 1993, Rosen and colleagues found the first causative mutations in fALS within the gene encoding the enzyme SOD1 (Rosen et al., 1993). The gene maps to chromosome 21q22.1 and is composed of five exons encoding a 153 amino acid metalloenzyme. SOD1 is a very stable dimer ubiquitously expressed with a crucial function in cellular homeostasis. The protein binds copper and zinc ions and forms a homodimer that acts as dismutase removing toxic superoxide radicals by converting them to molecular oxygen and hydrogen peroxide, thus preventing ROS toxicity (Keller et al., 1991), and was found to localize in the cytoplasm, nucleus, lysosomes and intermembrane space of mitochondria.

So far, 177 *SOD1* mutations have been described counting for 20% of genetic forms and 2-7% of non-genetic forms (AI-Chalabi, 2014) and with few exceptions all *SOD1* mutations are dominant. The majority of the mutations in *SOD1* are missense within all five exons affecting the functional domains of the protein, like the glycine-to-alanine substitution at position 93 (SOD1^{G93A}) which seems to be particularly vulnerable since it is point mutated to all 6 possible residues in fALS (Turner and Talbot, 2008). Nevertheless, nonsense mutations, insertions and deletions were also reported (Shaw and Valentine, 2007).

SOD1-ALS is thought to originate as a distal axonopathy, being neuromuscular junctions the first regions of the MNs to degenerate in a process known as 'dying back' (Fischer et al., 2004). Clinically, patients with mutated SOD1 (mSOD1) present mostly with lower limb onset, with predominance of LMN features, and young age-of-onset (Gordon, 2013) but the time of onset and duration of disease may be different according to the type of mutations (Boillée et al., 2006a).

It is believed that a gain of toxic function mechanism is the main pathway for SOD1 neurotoxicity (Pasinelli and Brown, 2006). It was reported from analysis of mSOD1 transgenic mouse models that mice lacking SOD1 did not develop the disease (Shefner et al., 1999) and transgenic mice overexpressing human SOD1^{G93A} develop ALS clinical features (Gurney et al., 1994). The mechanism underlying this toxicity may be, for instance, through SOD1 aggregation that is likely to be an early event in the disease as it appears at disease onset and its abundance increases along ALS progression (Wang et al., 2002).

1.1.2. Other mutations

In addition to *SOD1* mutations in the genes coding for TARDBP, FUS and C9ORF72 are closely associated with typical clinical phenotype (Chen et al., 2013).

One of the most characteristic neuropathological features of ALS is the presence of cytoplasmic inclusions in the degenerating MNs. The major component of these ubiquitinated inclusions was found to be TDP-43 (Van Deerlin et al., 2008). TDP-43 is encoded by *TARDBP* gene that is composed of six exons and maps on chromosome 1p36.22. The protein contains two RNA-recognition motifs and a glycine-rich C-terminal region that allows it to bind single stranded DNA, RNA and proteins. The C-terminal portion of TDP-43 was found to contain nuclear localization and export signal motifs allowing TDP-43 to shuttle between the nucleus and the cytoplasm (Mackenzie et al., 2010). In the brain, TDP-

3

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

43 is usually localized in the nucleus of neurons and some glial cells (Gendron et al., 2010). Although its physiological function in the nervous system is currently unknown, as it is a DNA-RNA binding protein, it is predicted to be involved in mRNA splicing and nucleo-cytosolic RNA transport (Mackenzie and Rademakers, 2008). Hence, abnormal modified (phosphorylated and truncated) TDP-43 promoting its aggregation together with cellular mislocalization of TDP-43 to the cytoplasm of affected neurons leads to the hypothesis that TDP-43 mediated neurotoxicity is likely to result from the loss of normal TDP-43 function, as well as from a toxic gain of function conferred by TDP-43 inclusions (Gendron et al., 2010). To date, several studies have report in total nearly 50 mutations in fALS and sALS (about 3% and 1.5%, respectively), mostly involving the C-terminal glycine-rich region of the protein (Lattante et al., 2013). So currently, *TARDBP* mutations seem to have comparable incidence of SOD1 mutations in sALS. In both lower MNs and glia TDP-43 positive inclusions are consistent feature of all sporadic cases and fALS without *SOD1* mutations (Tan et al., 2007).

Mutations in the gene encoding FUS / translocated in liposarcoma (TLS) have been identified in a subset of patients with familial ALS and, less common, with sporadic ALS (Liscic and Breljak, 2011). FUS is a DNA/RNA binding protein predominantly expressed in cell nuclei in physiological conditions that is involved in transcriptional regulation, RNA and miRNA processing, and mRNA transport. Similar to TDP-43, most mutations are clustered in the C-terminal region rich in arginine and glycine, which encodes also for nuclear localization signal (Lagier-Tourenne and Cleveland, 2009). Studies in postmortem tissue (brain and spinal cord) harboring FUS/TLS mutations revealed an increased cytoplasmic FUS-staining and cytoplasmic inclusions in MNs (Kwiatkowski et al., 2009; Vance et al., 2009), leading to the hypothesis that FUS mutations may contribute to ALS pathogenesis through the formation of cytoplasmic inclusions and/or the loss of the physiological nuclear functions of the protein, analogous to TDP-43. More than 30 mutations have been identified and all except one have an autosomal dominant pattern (Kabashi et al., 2011). Clinically, mutations in this gene are usually associated with age of onset younger than 40 years, survival of less than three years and onset in the upper limbs (Millecamps et al., 2010).

The striking functional and structural similarities of TDP-43 and FUS, both DNA/RNA binding proteins, suggest that abnormal RNA processing is a crucial event in ALS pathogenesis although the mechanisms underlying protein aggregation and the consequent neurodegeneration remain currently unknown.

Recently, increased evidence points to the importance of C9ORF72 gene, that represents around 40% of the genetic and 7% of non-genetic forms (DeJesus-Hernandez et al., 2011; Gordon, 2013; Renton et al., 2011). Linkage analysis of ALS and frototemporal dementia (FTD) cases revealed an important locus for the disease on chromosome 9p21 leading to deeper studies which revealed an hexanucleotide repeat located in the non-coding region of *C9ORF72* (DeJesus-Hernandez et al., 2011; Renton et al., 2011), a gene that encodes an uncharacterized protein with unknown domains or function although highly conserved across species. The repeat expansion leads to the loss of one alternatively spliced *C9ORF72* transcript and to formation of nuclear RNA foci, implying also both loss-of-function and gain-of-function mechanisms (DeJesus-Hernandez et al., 2011). Clinically, this mutation has been associated with lower age of onset, cognitive and behavioral impairment and reduced survival among

4

other features. Byrne et al. (2012) suggest that the *C9ORF72* repeat expansion may be inherited in an autosomal dominant way with an expanded phenotype of neurodegeneration and variable penetrance.

1.2. Sporadic ALS

Despite all the progress achieved so far, the causes of large majority of sALS remain unknown but it is thought to be probably associated with a combination of genetic and environmental factors. Environmental factors associated with ALS have been studied for many years and recent advances have shed light to the cyanotoxin β -N-Methylamino- L-alanine (BMAA). Interestingly, food containing BMAA has been found on Guam, a well-known focus of ALS/parkinsonism-dementia complex (AL-SPDC) and high concentrations of BMAA were found in the *postmortem* brain tissue (Cox et al., 2003). This non-protein neurotoxic amino acid can be misintegrated into the protein structure, in the place of L-serine (Dunlop et al., 2013) which may induce protein misfolding and cell death.

Although to date most cases are unrelated to SOD1 gene mutations, the chance that sporadic and familial ALS may converge on a common pathogenic pathway involving abnormal SOD1 species must be taken into account. For instance, SOD1 immunoreactive protein aggregates were found in spinal cord of both human fALS and sALS cases (Gruzman et al., 2007) and wild-type SOD1 (wtSOD1) was shown to acquire binding and toxic properties of mSOD1 through oxidative damage (Ezzi et al., 2007; Rakhit et al., 2004). Also, wtSOD1 can interact with Heat shock protein 70 (Hsp70) as well as chromogranin B, inducing tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) and inducible nitric oxide synthase (iNOS), leading to a dose dependent cell death (Ezzi et al., 2007). Moreover, oxidized wtSOD1 and mSOD1 were reported to share a conformational epitope that is not present in normal wtSOD1, and both recombinant oxidized wtSOD1 and wtSOD1 immunopurified from human sALS tissues have been shown to inhibit kinesin-based fast axonal transport, similar to SOD1-fALS (Bosco et al., 2010).

These findings imply that both genetic and non-genetic forms of ALS must share key pathogenic mechanisms such as protein aggregation, endoplasmic reticulum stress, mitochondrial failure or axonal transport dysfunction, thus triggering a compromised homeostasis of MNs, as will be further detailed.

1.3. Compromised Homeostasis of MNs

A main hallmark of ALS is MN degeneration and identification of SOD1 mutations has enabled development of animal and cell culture models from which it was possible to uncover some of the mechanisms triggering MN injury, schematically represented in **Figure 1.2**. Although the precise mechanism by which SOD1-mediated toxicity triggers ALS pathogenesis remains unknown, several hypotheses have been proposed such as oxidative stress, glutamate excitotoxicity, protein aggregation, endoplasmic reticulum stress, mitochondrial dysfunction, axonal transport abnormalities, as well as microglial activation and neuroinflammation. Given the variety of mechanisms already reported to be involved in the disease, it seems, most likely that ALS results from cumulative upstream abnormalities which will lead to a common pathogenic cascade.



Figure I.2. Molecular mechanisms leading to compromised homeostasis of MNs in ALS. Motor neuron (MN) injury is believed to be a result of multiple dysfunctional processes. In SOD1-linked ALS, mutations in the gene will result in a protein with major propensity to aggregate with itself as well as with other proteins. These protein aggregates will cause endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and activate the unfolded protein response (UPR). Prolonged UPR triggers apoptosis, characterized by exposure of phosphatidylserine (PS), through ER-stress specific caspases and pro-apoptotic proteins, and cross-talk with mitochondrial intrinsic apoptotic pathway. Also mitochondrial dysfunction results in release of cytochrome c (cyt c) and production of higher levels of free radicals, as reactive oxygen species (ROS) and nitric oxide (NO), inducing apoptosis and increased oxidative stress. Increased number of autophagic vacuoles is also observed within MNs. Abnormalities in the axonal transport are reported in MNs, further resulting in accumulation of protein and organelles that cause axonal damage and, consequently, impaired signal transmission. Extracellular glutamate accumulation promoting excitotoxicity is reported in ALS. For instance, overstimulation of AMPA/kainate receptors leads to major influx of calcium (Ca²⁺) that further contributes to disrupted homeostasis of MNs. Adapted from Ferraiuolo et al. (2011b)

1.3.1. Oxidative Stress – accumulation of free radicals

Oxidative stress, associated with the formation of reactive oxygen species (ROS), has been identified as one of the major causes of cellular injury in several neurodegenerative diseases. Oxidative stress is commonly defined as a disturbance in the balance between the production of ROS and antioxidant defenses, where biological system's ability to readily detoxify free radicals or easily repair the resulting damage is compromised. Intracellular ROS may be instigated by leakage of electrons from the mitochondrial respiratory chain, leading to incomplete reduction of molecular oxygen during oxidative phosphorylation, generating superoxide radical anion and hydrogen peroxide. Free radicals, as superoxide and nitric oxide (NO), generated by nitric oxide synthase (NOS) are also produced by immune cells and modulate the expression of the immune response (Wink et al., 2011). Increased levels of superoxide reacting with NO lead to production of peroxinitrite, a potent oxidant, and slowly decomposition of hydrogen peroxide lead to the highly reactive hydroxyl radical (OH). Both peroxynitrite and hydroxyl radical are highly reactive oxidizing agents being able to damage proteins, lipids and DNA. This injury may include changing of protein conformation, altering cellular membrane dynamics by oxidation of unsaturated fatty acids and alterations in DNA and RNA species, as reviewed in Barber and Shaw (2010).

In ALS, the role of oxidative stress has been established in several studies. In fact, Shaw et al. (1995) reported that the levels of protein carbonyl, a biomarker of oxidative stress, were increased in the spinal cord of patients with sALS and Ferrante et al. (1997) reported that those levels were also increased in the motor cortex. In addition, Beal et al. (1997) showed increased concentrations of 3-nitrotyrosine, a marker of peroxynitrite-induced oxidation, in MNs of both familial and sporadic ALS patients. Moreover, using a transgenic mouse model of ALS (SOD1^{G93A}), Andrus et al. (1998) proposed that the increased hydroxyl radical production associated with the SOD1^{G93A} mutation may cause extensive protein oxidative injury, for instance, in SOD1 protein itself.

1.3.2. Excitotoxicity – glutamate activity

An important pathophysiological process in both forms of ALS seems to be glutamate-mediated excitotoxicity. Glutamate is the main excitatory neurotransmitter in the mammalian CNS. Whereas it is important for normal nerve cell function, it becomes toxic in elevated concentrations. This phenomenon is known as excitotoxicity and arises when there is a rupture in the equilibrium between the release and re-uptake of glutamate that leads to increased synaptic glutamate concentrations and consequent excessive stimulation of glutamate receptors, resulting in augmented intracellular calcium levels, generation of ROS, consequent neuron damage and death. This may happen either as a consequence of excessive production or by failure of glutamate transporters, as the excitatory amino acid transporters (EAAT), mostly present in glial cells. MNs are known to have a high level of glutamatergic input and to be particularly vulnerable to excitotoxic cell death (Heath and Shaw, 2002).

Multiple studies have reported the evidence of excitotoxic mechanisms in ALS. For instance, increased levels of glutamate were observed in the plasma of ALS patients (Plaitakis and Caroscio, 1987), while a decrease in glutamate levels was shown in ventral horn of spinal cord and motor cortex of postmortem CNS tissue (Tsai et al., 1991). In addition, the expression of the astrocytic glutamate

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

transporter EAAT2, the major glutamate transporter responsible to remove glutamate from the synaptic cleft, is reduced by 90% in the ventral horn of paralyzed transgenic SOD1^{G93A} rats (Howland et al., 2002). Moreover, by using primary cultures of MNs from murine spinal cord, Roy et al. (1998) have shown that normally non-toxic glutamatergic input, particularly via calcium-permeable AMPA/kainate receptors, is a major factor in the vulnerability of MNs to the toxicity of SOD1 mutants.

1.3.3. Protein misfolding and aggregation

Protein aggregation is a hallmark of many neurodegenerative diseases, including ALS. The clumps of protein misfolded, either because of injury from ongoing cellular processes or through the heritage of an abnormal structure in genetic disorders, may affect normal MN functions and induce cell death. SOD1 inclusions constitute a primary feature of SOD1-fALS in both human ALS patients and animal models. These inclusions were reported to form before symptoms onset and to accumulate during disease progression and were found to occur in the cytoplasm, mitochondria and vacuoles of MNs, as well as axons and dendrites (Chattopadhyay and Valentine, 2009).

In addition, Wang and co-workers proposed that toxicity of aggregates is mediated by their size and that mSOD1 has an increased aggregation propensity, i.e., an increased likelihood of an unfolded protein to aggregate, toxic for ALS patients (Wang et al., 2008). In fact, aggregation is thought to be a consequence of the formation of misfolded SOD1 that escape from cellular quality-control and housekeeping mechanisms, and different ALS-associated mutations may increase SOD1 aggregation for several reasons, such as: a decrease in the negative charge of SOD1 without affecting stability or metal binding, a destabilization of protein native state, or an impairment of Cu or Zn binding by SOD1 (Shaw and Valentine, 2007). Interestingly, intracytoplasmic protein deposits strongly stained for SOD1 in the spinal cord of both sALS and fALS and, in ALS, are thought to consist of granule-coated fibrils that contain SOD1 as well as other proteins as reviewed by Chattopadhyay and Valentine (2009).

1.3.4. ER stress

Protein aggregates and inclusions containing misfolded proteins have been correlated with the activation of stress signaling pathways from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER). The endoplasmic reticulum is the organelle responsible for the native folding, post-translational modifications and trafficking of secreted and membrane proteins. ER stress occurs when misfolded proteins accumulate in the ER and ER Ca²⁺ content is depleted. ER stress is transduced by three proximal sensors of the unfolded protein response (UPR): the double-stranded RNA-activated protein kinase (PKR)-like ER kinase (PERK), the basic leucine-zipper activating transcription factor 6 (ATF6) and the inositol requiring enzyme 1 (IRE1). These sensors are maintained in an inactive state by interaction with the ER chaperone binding immunoglobulin protein (BiP). When there is increased accumulation of misfolded proteins, BiP is released and ER stress sensors become activated. Thus, to reestablish cell homeostasis, cells activate the UPR which mediates the upregulation of genes encoding ER-resident chaperones, such as BiP, glucose regulated protein 94, calreticulin, calnexin and protein disulphide isomerase (PDI) family members; decrease in protein translation in order to reduce ER protein load; and degradation of misfolded proteins by the proteasome. When protein misfolding and accumulation can no longer be

compensated for, prolonged UPR triggers apoptosis through ER-stress specific caspases and proapoptotic proteins, and cross-talk with mitochondrial intrinsic apoptotic pathway (Walker and Atkin, 2011). Regarding ALS, two studies reported that UPR was present in mice model SOD1^{G93A} (Atkin et al., 2006; Kikuchi et al., 2006) and that mSOD1 was present inside the ER. Atkin et al. (2008) pointed out an up-regulation of the full spectrum of UPR markers in lumbar spinal cord tissue from human sALS, therefore suggesting ER stress as common phenomenon to all ALS cases. Interestingly, Saxena et al. (2009), by using SOD1^{G93A} mice model, have observed that selectively vulnerable MNs were prone to ER stress and that the activation of UPR was correlated with microglial activation in lumbar spinal cord. Altogether, these findings highlight an important role for ER in the pathogenicity of ALS, although the underlying mechanisms remain elusive.

1.3.5. Mitochondrial dysfunction and impairment of axonal transport

Mitochondria are involved in generation of intracellular ATP and in free radicals, buffering of intracellular calcium and initiation of programmed cell death. Free radicals, as ROS and NO, are produced in mitochondria and both mitochondria and its genetic material are sensitive to oxidative stress (Duchen, 2004). Hence, impairment of mitochondrial function, for instance through an imbalance between fission and fusion processes, results in lower energy production by neurons, diminished activity and lack of healthy mitochondria at synaptic terminals.

Studies in human ALS postmortem tissue (spinal cord) have shown both biochemical and morphological mitochondrial abnormalities (Sasaki and Iwata, 1996) as well as in mSOD1 transgenic mice (Jaarsma et al., 2000). mSOD1 was shown to be toxic to mitochondria affecting bioenergetics (Mattiazzi et al., 2002), protein import (Li et al., 2010) and the conformation of apoptotic proteins (Pedrini et al., 2010). Recent studies in our lab with NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} cells, an in vitro model of MN degeneration in ALS, reported a significant impairment of mitochondria dynamic properties (Vaz et al., 2014). By analyzing dynamin related protein 1 (Drp1) and mitofusin 1 (Mfn1), two main proteins involved in fission and fusion processes, respectively, these cells demonstrated mitochondrial dysfunction essentially trough fission processes (Ferreira, 2013).

Axonal transport is required for multiple neural functions as neurotransmitter synthesis, release and recycling. MNs have long axons that demand orderly function of the axonal transport mechanism to keep the structure and signal transmission at synaptic terminals. The transport is mediated by two major families of motor proteins – kinesin for anterograde transport and dynein for retrograde transport (Goldstein and Yang, 2000). Impairment on the axonal transport may result in accumulation of proteins and organelles and lead to damage in axons. Altered axonal transport activity is one characteristic of ALS disease. In fact, Collard et al. (1995) reported an impaired anterograde transport of neurofilaments and tubulin before disease onset in mSOD1 transgenic mice, probably due to the observed accumulation of neurofilaments. Also, using SOD1^{G93A} transgenic mice Shi and co-workers reported a decrease in retrograde transport of dynein and suggested disruption of dynein-mediated transport as an early event in SOD1^{G93A} transgenic mice starting before disease onset (Shi et al., 2010). Thus, the literature suggests the damage to the cargoes or machinery of axonal transport as an early feature of toxicity carried out by mSOD1. Moreover, studies in our lab using NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} cells, have shown that both anterograde and retrograde axonal transport are impaired due to dysfunction of kinesin and dynein, respectively (Ferreira, 2013).

1.3.6. Cell death pathways

Evidence has accumulated pointing towards a programmed cell death of MNs in ALS resembling apoptosis. Apoptosis is characterized biochemically by exposure of phosphatidylserine (PS) on the outer leaflet of the plasma membrane, alterations in mitochondrial membrane permeability, which is thought to be regulated by proteins of the B-cell lymphoma 2 (Bcl2) family, release of intermembrane space mitochondrial proteins, as cytochrome *c*, and caspase-dependent activation (Elmore, 2007). Morphologically it is characterized by plasma membrane blebbing, nuclear fragmentation, formation of apoptotic bodies and chromatin condensation in the nuclear membrane (Elmore, 2007). In human ALS *postmortem* tissue, changes in the balance of pro- and anti-apoptotic members of the Bcl2 family were reported, either for expression and intracellular localization, usually resulting in predisposition for apoptosis in mMNs when compared to controls, and increased activities of caspases 1 and 3 were reported in the spinal cord, as reviewed by Sathasivam et al. (2001). Nuclear and cytoplasmic condensation and formation of apoptotic bodies were described in morphological studies. Furthermore, in cellular models of SOD1 ALS was observed that mSOD1 cells express higher amounts of PS on cell surface and increased cleavage/activation of caspase-9 (Sathasivam et al., 2001; Shaw, 2005; Vaz et al., 2014).

Nevertheless, autophagic dysfunction is emerging as a possible contributing factor in MN degeneration in ALS. Autophagy is important to neuronal homeostasis and may serve as a neuroprotective mechanism preventing the spreading of damages. It is an intracellular mechanism involved in degradation of abnormal proteins or wasted cytoplasmic components, within lysosomes. However, upon excessive autophagy cells may undergo autophagic cell death characterized by massive accumulation of autophagosomes without nuclear condensation. Increased expression of microtubuleassociated protein light chain 3 (LC3) together with other proteins, such as beclin-1, is one marker of autophagy (Caldeira et al., 2014; Glick et al., 2010). In SOD1^{G93A} mice model was reported altered autophagy starting from the pre-symptomatic stage of the disease together with an increased number of LC3-labeled autophagic vacuoles in spinal cord (Li et al., 2008; Zhang et al., 2011). Induction of autophagy has also been shown in ALS postmortem tissue by immunohistochemical analysis of LC3 and p62, another marker of autophagy (Sasaki, 2011). It is hypothesized that mSOD1 can inhibit the autophagic machinery and lead to disrupted homeostasis (Chen et al., 2012). Still, it remains unclear whether the increased autophagic vacuoles seen within MNs are result of autophagy induction or autophagy influx impairment and whether it exerts a beneficial or detrimental role, being proposed that it could vary accordingly to disease course (Ghavami et al., 2014).

I. Introduction

1.4. The role of glial cells in ALS

Increased evidence indicates that MN death in ALS is a non-cell autonomous process. Although it was initially considered a secondary phenomenon, an increasing number of studies support the contributory role of non-neuronal cells in the selective MN degeneration.

1.4.1. Schawn cells and oligodendrocytes

Myelination of axons allows more speed and energy efficiency of nerve conduction through the process of saltatory conduction in which there is neuronal action potential propagated between nodes of Ranvier (Waxman, 2006). This process is performed by oligodendrocytes in the CNS and Schwan cells in the peripheral nervous system.

Recently, oligodendrocytes were reported to play a relevant role in ALS since widespread degeneration was observed in the gray matter oligodendrocytes in the spinal cord of mSOD1 mice prior to disease onset (Kang et al., 2013). Even new oligodendrocytes were still formed they weren't able to maturate and therefore they were unable to mediate remyelination. Also it was suggested that oligodencrocytes injury together with demyelination and lack of metabolic support to neurons may contribute to accelerate disease progression in ALS (Philips et al., 2013).

Schwan cells, which are associated with the full length of peripheral axons that represent 90% of the volume of MNs, are also involved in non-conductive functions of MNs such as axonal development and regeneration and maintenance of neuromuscular synapses. These are processes disrupted in early stages of ALS models and thus injury in these cells may be somehow involved in ALS. For instance, Lobsiger et al. (2009) reported that decreased levels of mSOD1 within Schwann cells in a ALS mouse model promotes a significant acceleration of disease progression as well as a reduction of insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) in nerves, hypothesizing a protective role of mSOD1 within Schwann cells. Interestingly, Turner et al. (2010) stated no pathological effects of mSOD1 accumulation within Schwann cells to spinal MNs nor injurious to disease course in ALS model mice. In the other hand, Chen et al. (2010) suggested that Schwann cells are involved in the process of distal axonopathy in mouse ALS through their expression of iNOS inducing MN axonal damage at the nodes of Ranvier.

Taken together, these findings suggest an important role for myelinating glia in ALS pathogenesis.

1.4.2. Astrocytes

Astrocytes constitute the major fraction of non-neuronal cells in the CNS and are emerging as major players in MN degeneration. In fact, Nagai et al. (2007), by using an *in vitro* model of either MNs derived from mouse embryonic spinal cord or MNs from mouse embryonic stem cells co-cultured with astrocytes expressing mSOD1, have reported that astrocytes promote death of wild-type MNs mediated by the release of soluble factors specific to astrocytes. Later, it was shown by Ferraiuolo et al. (2011a) that pro-NGF (nerve growth factor) is one toxic factor compromising MN survival in those conditions.

Reactive astrogliosis is characterized by an increased immunoreactivity for glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP) as well as the expression of inflammatory markers such as COX-2, iNOS and neuronal NOS (Pehar et al., 2005). It constitutes a pathological hallmark of ALS reported in several regions of both genetic and non-genetic cases (Nagy et al., 1994) and transgenic SOD1^{G93A} mice (Levine et al.,

11

1999). Additionally, dysfunction of the glutamate transporters GLAST (the rodent homologue of human EAAT1) and GLT-1 (EAAT2), the transporters responsible for most of the glutamate uptake and mainly expressed by astrocytes, has been linked with ALS (Dumont et al., 2014). Interestingly, it was recently reported a population of astrocytes with an aberrant phenotype, highly proliferative and undifferentiated in the spinal cord of symptomatic transgenic SOD1^{G93A} rats. This astroglial population was also capable of inducing MN death through the secretion of soluble factors, which still remain to uncover but are suggested to be cytokines, excitotoxins or trophic factors (Diaz-Amarilla et al., 2011).

1.4.3. Microglia

Microglia are the brain immune cells that provide the first line of defense against invading microbes and can be the first to detect critical changes in neuronal activity via interactions with neurons. As the resident macrophages of the CNS, microglia are part of the innate immune response and play many significant functions in the normal brain and during neurodevelopment, by providing neurotrophic support (Benarroch, 2013). Microglia are from hematopoietic origin and are essential regulators for cell number and synapse formation during development, revealing changes within maturation process. As proposed in the literature, microglial regulation by the CNS microenvironment can change as a function of age and demands of CNS (Benarroch, 2013). In 2005, two studies showed that resting microglia are not inactive but rather in a state of surveillance. This state is represented by high motility of cells that sample their environment with continuously moving processes with a fast response to brain injury, being able to sense subtle changes through a variety of surface receptors such as purine-receptors or fractalkine (FKN or CX3CL1) receptor (Davalos et al., 2005; Nimmerjahn et al., 2005). When microglia become activated, they migrate towards the damaged cells and clear the debris and may undergo rapid morphological and functional activation, such as change from highly ramified cells towards a more amoeboid-like shape (Xiang et al., 2006), increased phagocytosis and antigen presentation. Also, microglial activation is associated with expression of a broad spectrum of factors that can modulate the functions of surrounding cells, such as chemokines, cytokines, ROS or neurotrophic factors (Nakamura, 2002) and surface markers, such as CD11b (Roy et al., 2006). The role of microglial cells has demonstrated to be very complex and the final result of their activation is likely to depend on the stimulus by which it occurs, the type of neuronal damage, the release of cytokines and the interplay with surrounding cells (Minghetti and Levi, 1998).

In 2003, Clement and colleagues, by using a model of chimeric mice in which the expression of SOD1^{G93A} was induced in MNs or glial cells, report that injury to MNs requires damage from mSOD1 acting within non-neuronal cells since normal MNs in the chimeras develop ALS features. Moreover, non-neuronal cells free of mSOD1 delayed degeneration and significantly prolonged survival of mSOD1 expressing MNs (Clement et al., 2003). In accordance, an important role has been addressed by observing that wild-type microglia slowed neuron loss and disease progression in mice expressing mSOD1 suggesting that even if microglial cells are not directly involved in disease onset they do influence disease progression (Beers et al., 2006; Boillée et al., 2006b). Hence, it can be presumed that mSOD1 in MNs affects disease onset while mSOD1 in microglia leads to the propagation of disease at

12
later stages. More recently, it was observed that microglia is highly reactive in preclinical stages of ALS in the transgenic rat model with mSOD1^{G93A} (Graber et al., 2010) however its ablation in spinal cord close to clinical onset has not shown to protect MNs (Gowing et al., 2008). Moreover, replacement of microglial cells expressing mSOD1 using clodronate liposomes significantly slowed disease progression and prolonged survival of the transgenic ALS mice (Lee et al., 2012).

In this way, a strong possibility concerning microglia role in ALS is that microglia may assume different phenotypes along the disease course, becoming activated in the early stages in antiinflammatory-like phenotype and then, in the later stages, become pro-inflammatory and further dystrophic, with no ability to have an active immune response and further contributing to disease progression (Appel et al., 2011; Brites and Vaz, 2014).

A general overview of the diversity of phenotypes that microglia may assume is schematically represented in **Figure I.3**, and will be further detailed in section I.2.1.



Figure I.3. General overview of microglia phenotypes. Under normal conditions, microglia remains highly ramified in a surveillant state, sampling the environment. Activation may occur through multiple stimuli causing them to change from highly ramified cells to amoeboid-like shape, with an active immune response through increased phagocytosis and antigen presentation, release of cytokines and soluble factors capable of modulate the inflammatory process. However, microglia may become senescent or dystrophic with aging, showing fragmented cytoplasmic processes and low ability to respond to external stimuli.

Microglia activation has been reported in the brain (Turner et al., 2004) and spinal cord of both patients (Henkel et al., 2004) and different mSOD1 mouse models (Beers et al., 2011), being now seen as a prominent pathological feature in ALS (Brites and Vaz, 2014).

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

In summary, glial cells play an important role for ALS onset/progression. A schematic interaction between those cells with MNs, and the main molecules involved in such dialogue that can be altered in ALS, are summarized in **Figure I.4**.



Figure 1.4. The role of glial cells in ALS. ALS is a non cell-autononous disease with glial cells exerting an imperative role in its course. Injury in oligodendrocytes is translated in myelination abnormalities. The role of Schwann cells is somehow controversial; mutated SOD1 (mSOD1) in these cells is suggested to have a protective role although, at some point, they may be contributing to axonal damage of motor neurons (MNs) through increased levels of nitric oxide (NO). Astrogliosis is a feature of ALS with increased expression of glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), and astrocytes are reported to release toxic soluble factors, as pro-nerve growth factor (pro-NGF), promoting injury in MNs. Also, decreased expression of the glutamate transporters, excitatory amino acid transporters 1 and 2 (EAAT1 and EAAT2, respectively) were observed, expected to be a cause of glutamate excitotoxicity. Microglia is thought to have a beneficial action in the early stages of the disease, through the release of neurotrophic factors (NTFs), whereas it's though to contribute to an accelerated rate of disease progression in the later stages, when they become toxic, through the release of reactive oxygen species (ROS), and lately dystrophic.

2. Microglia: a key player in the pathoprogression of ALS

2.1. Variable role: from surveillant to neuroprotective or neurotoxic

As seen previously, under normal conditions microglial cells have a surveillance function essential to keep CNS homeostasis. It is widely accepted that these cells make brief, repetitive contacts with synapses and rapidly retract (Benarroch, 2013). Activated microglia are very plastic cells that may exert various phenotypes and shift their activation state in agreement with microenvironmental changes. Their main role is to initiate appropriate responses, such as inflammation. Although neuroinflammation is crucial in order to protect CNS, uncontrolled and consequent chronic neuroinflammation is harmful and leads to cellular injury (Cherry et al., 2014).

There is increasing evidence highlighting neuroinflammation as a prominent pathological hallmark in ALS, not only in animal models but also in patients. One of the most noticeable features of neuroinflammation is the presence of activated microglia at sites of MN injury. So far, studies have shown that activated microglia may have distinct phenotypic states, being able to exert either a toxic or protective effect on neurons depending on the stimulus by which they are activated. Classically activated microglia (M1) are cytotoxic due to the secretion of ROS and pro-inflammatory cytokines such as interleukin (IL)-6, IL-1 β , TNF- α , interferon- γ . Alternatively activated microglia (M2), in a general way, block pro-inflammatory response and produce high levels of anti-inflammatory cytokines including IL-4 and IL-10, and neurotrophic factors like IGF-1 and tumor growth factor β (TGF- β) (Appel et al., 2011). Yet, this M2 phenotype has been further subdivided in three subgroups: M2a, M2b and M2c. M2a phenotype appears to be associated with suppression of inflammation, since it leads, to inhibition of inflammatory associated signaling molecules such as nuclear factor-kB (NF-kB) isoforms; M2b phenotype seem to be potential immunoregulator or initiator of the M2 response in general, once these cells are able to induce Th2 T cells (Cherry et al., 2014). Lastly, M2c primarily typified as a deactivated state, is now thought to be involved in tissue remodeling and matrix deposition after downregulation of inflammation (Cherry et al., 2014), and in phagocytosis, suggested to be through a Milk-fat globule EGF factor-8 (MFG-E8)-dependent manner (Brites and Vaz, 2014). The mechanisms underlying this shift from neuroprotective to neurotoxic microglia remains elusive, however strong evidence points towards the MN-microglia cross-talk (see Figure 1.5).





Figure I.5. Microglia's shift from surveillant to neuroprotective or neurotoxic in ALS is thought to be through interaction with MNs. Depending on the type and duration of the stimulus by which microglia are activated, these cells may turn into an anti-inflammatory phenotype, so called M2 phenotype, or into a cytotoxic phenotype (M1). M2 microglia, in general, have enhanced phagocytosis and act by the release of neurotrophic factors and anti-inflammatory cytokines such as insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1) and interleukin(IL)-4, respectively, in a way to supress inflammation and help injured motor neurons (MNs). M1 microglia have impaired phagocytic ability and are cytotoxic due to secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, as IL-1 β and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), and reactive oxygen species (ROS) and promote cells' injury. It remains elusive the cause of this change of phenotypes, though in ALS MNs are believed to have a crucial role.

In addition to the activation of microglial cells, infiltrating lymphocytes at sites of MN injury may also constitute a feature of neuroinflammation in ALS pathogenesis (Henkel et al., 2009). CD4⁺ T cells are believed to cross-talk with microglia and promote their neuroprotective or neurotoxic phenotype being a possible intervenient in the MN-microglial dialogue in ALS. Indeed, Appel et al. (2010) reported that in mSOD1 mouse model, the lack of CD4⁺ T cells leads to faster progression of MN disease, implying a neuroprotective role of these cells. It also eliminates the early slow phase of disease together with increased pro-inflammatory and cytotoxic factors, diminished anti-inflammatory and neurotrophic factors as well as survival.

However, it is described a shift from protective to injurious T cells along with transformation of M2 to M1 phenotype along disease progression, which also implies a well-orchestrated cross-talk among microglia, neurons and T cells (Zhao et al., 2013).

2.2. Motor neuron-microglia cross-talk in ALS

2.2.1. Ligand-receptor interaction

As seen previously, it is believed that there is an immunological shift from neuroprotection to neurotoxicity with major contributes to ALS disease progression (Appel et al., 2011). Once established an imperative role of microglial cells and their mutable action, the questions now are how, when and why this shift occurs and a strong possibility is that the answer lies in the cross-talk between MNs and microglia.

Neurons may modulate microglia phenotype through the release of molecules such as the CD200 neuronal glycoprotein, suggested to suppress the pro-inflammatory-like state of microglia, and the chemokine FKN, likely to maintain the resting/ramified microglial state or promote antioxidant effects (Suzumura, 2013). CD200 has been reported to promote a down-regulation of the activated state of microglia through interaction with its receptor CD200R, predominantly expressed by myeloid cells (Deckert et al., 2006). Regarding ALS studies, by analyzing transgenic SOD1^{G93A} mice during presymptomatic and symptomatic stages, Chen and co-workers observed a significant up-regulation of CD200R in the pre-symptomatic stage, though no alterations on CD200 were reported (Chen et al., 2004).

On the other hand, under pathological conditions, damaged neurons will release signals such as high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) that will lead to microglial activation (Suzumura, 2013). Interestingly, in ALS context, extracellular mSOD1 was found to be able to induce activation of wild-type microglia to a pro-inflammatory-like state, in the same way the lipopolysaccharide (LPS) does (Zhao et al., 2010), by interacting with CD14, a receptor for misfolded proteins, which ligates TLR-2 and TLR-4, co-receptors, and activate a pro-inflammatory cascade, as suggested by Appel et al. (2011) **(Figure 1.6)**.

The aforementioned chemokine FKN and its receptor CX3CR1, as well as the alarmin HMGB1 are two promising intervenient that are likely to play an essential role in MN-microglia cross talk in ALS, and that will be further detailed below.

2.2.1.1. Fractalkine

Fractalkine is the only member of a unique subgroup of chemokines, a family of relatively low mass proteins within the major group of cytokines that chemo-attract and activate inflammatory cells, with particular characteristics: it may exist both in a membrane-bound form or a soluble form, which may be cleaved by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), (Sheridan and Murphy, 2013), and binds to, so far only known specific receptor, CX3CR1, which mediates both adhesive and migratory functions of FKN (Imai et al., 1997) (Figure 1.6). Identified by Pan et al. (1997), FKN is located predominantly in the brain and was shown to be constitutively expressed by neurons whereas its highly specific receptor, CX3CR1, is mostly expressed in microglial cells, although it has also been reported in hippocampal neurons (Meucci et al., 2000) and astrocytes (Maciejewski-Lenoir et al., 1999). The FKN-CX3CR1 axis is reported to mediate neuron-microglial interaction, synaptic transmission and neuronal protection from toxic insults (Sheridan and Murphy, 2013).

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

FKN was shown to have a beneficial action in an *in vitro* model, decreasing the secretion of proinflammatory cytokines and ROS by microglia activated with LPS, a previous mentioned strong exogenous activator of microglial cells (Mizuno et al., 2003). Nevertheless, in human Parkinson's disease patients, the plasma levels of soluble FKN were reported to be positively correlated with disease severity and progression (Shi et al., 2011). Regarding its receptor, CX3CR1 deficiency in transgenic mouse model of ALS was reported to trigger microglial neurotoxicity and it was proposed by the authors that enhancing CX3CR1 signaling could protect neurons against toxicity (Cardona et al., 2006).

2.2.1.2 High mobility group box 1

HMGB1 is a ubiquitous nuclear protein with multiple functions able to act as a transcription factor, promoting expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines, and to bind receptors as receptor for advanced glycation endproducts (RAGE) and TLR-2 or TLR-4, triggering a pro-inflammatory cascade (Figure I.6). It is known to be released from necrotic cells, retained by apoptotic cells or actively secreted by activated immune cells, such as monocytes, macrophages and microglia, in response, for example, to LPS stimulus (Zurolo et al., 2011). Lo Coco et al. (2007) described a progressive reduction of HMGB1 within MNs of SOD1^{G93A} mice and a prominent immunoreactivity in the nucleus of glial cells and hypothesized that HMGB1 could be released from damaged MNs and act as inflammatory signal while contributing to proliferation and hypertrophy of glial cells. Casula et al. (2011) observed a cytoplasmic translocation of HMGB1 in activated microglia and astrocytes from spinal cord tissue of sALS patients, suggesting that extracellular HMGB1 is derived mostly from glial cells and arising the hypothesis that may exist a positive feedback loop leading to an amplified inflammatory response.

2.2.2. Phagocytosis

The clearance of pathogens, apoptotic and senescent cells from the organism is performed by immune cells trough a well conserved process termed phagocytosis. This process is characterized by the engulfment of particles and cells and is of outmost importance for the development and homeostasis of organisms, as defective or inefficient clearance may contribute to several human pathologies (Neher et al., 2013). As resident macrophages of the CNS, microglia are in charge of this process, possibly through an M2c activated state, as seen previously. MFG-E8, or lactaderin, is a protein known to mediate phagocytosis in the peripheral immune system by macrophages (Li et al., 2013). The proposed mechanism of action implies that MFG-E8 acts as a bridge between the apoptotic cell and the macrophage by binding exposed phosphatidylserine (PS) and vitronectin present in the membrane of the macrophage (Aziz et al., 2011) (Figure I.6). Fuller and Van Eldik (2008) reported that microglial phagocytosis of apoptotic neurons was mediated by MFG-E8 and suggested that a dysregulation in this process could be implicated in neurodegeneration. Interestingly, Fricker et al. (2012) reported that there is phagocytosis of viable neurons by microglia activated with LPS via an MFG-E8-dependent pathway. These results suggest that, although, phagocytosis is associated with an anti-inflammatory phenotype, MFG-E8-dependent pathway may be a promising intervenient in ALS pathogenesis involved in dysfunctional phagocytosis and possibly leading to the exacerbated inflammation, likely to occur in ALS.



Figure I.6. Molecular pathways involved in MN-microglia cross-talk focusing on FKN/CX3CR1 axis, MFG-E8-mediated phagocytic pathway and HMGB1 signaling. Motor neurons (MNs) modulate microglia response through diverse signs. High mobility group box 1 (HMGB1) may be released from injured MNs or secreted by activated microglia, and act in receptors present in microglial cells, such as toll-like receptor 2 or 4 (TLR 2 or 4, respectively) and receptor for advanced gycation endproducts (RAGE), thus starting a pro-inflammatory cascade via activation of nuclear factor- κ B (NF-kB). On the other hand, it can also act as a transcription factor in the nucleus, and promote the transcription of pro-inflammatory cytokines, such as interleukin(IL)-6, IL-1 β , tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α). The chemokine fractalkine (FKN) may exert its functions by directly bind to its receptor CX3CR1, in microglia, or it can be cleaved by matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) which expression is induced by pro-inflammatory cytokines. Both membrane and soluble FKN are likely to attenuate the pro-inflammatory state of microglia. Concerning amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), mutated SOD1 (mSOD1) may be released from MNs and bind TLRs acting as a signal from injured cells. Apoptotic MNs expose phosphatildyserine (PS) in their membranes which can be further recognized by Milk fat globule-EGF factor 8 (MFG-E8), acting as a bridge between the phagocytic microglia and the dying MN.

3. ALS research mice models

Due to the similarities previously mentioned for non-genetic and genetic ALS, mSOD1 animal and cellular models constitute the most common tool to study the disease and they are also important to perform parallel experiments in more than one model system to better understand different aspects of a process and in order to have more accurate results.

3.1. In vitro models

In vitro models, as cell or organotypic cultures, have an increased yield and homogeneity in comparison with *in* vivo models that allows more data output in a shorter time.

3.1.1. Primary cultures and cell lines

Primary cultures refer to cells that are obtained from the tissue and maintained in culture. These may be composed of mixed cell types that can be further sorted in order to have the desired cell type to study. Primary spinal cord cultures have been used as a good model to study morphological, biochemical and electrophysiological characteristics of MNs (Tovar et al., 2009). They are obtained from 12-14 days-old rodent embryos, where the spinal cord is dissociated by mechanical and enzymatic procedures and plated on matrix-coated dishes. Although this culture system is very limited in terms of simulating *in vivo* conditions, it offers the possibility of studying, for instance, intracellular mechanisms such as whose triggering MN injury in SOD1-ALS. MNs can be induced to express various copies of the gene of interest in order to reproduce an ALS phenotype, as mSOD1^{G93A}, through microinjection of the vector into the cells identified by their specific morphology (Tradewell et al., 2011). However, cultures of MNs without the trophic support of glial cells are known to be difficult to maintain for more than 2 weeks. Moreover, the use of primary cells from embryos may fail to reproduce some features of the adult phenotype.

Cell lines constitute a good model to overcome some limited aspects of primary cultures such as yields and time of maintenance of the culture. In 1992, Cashman and co-workers developed a cell line (NSC-34) of immortalized neurons able to reproduce selected aspects of MN development. NSC-34 cell line is a hybrid cell line of neuroblastoma and spinal cord MNs from enriched primary cultures. These cells are described to have a rounded morphology within the first 24-48 hours and after they evidence morphological and physiological properties of MNs, including extension of processes, formation of contacts with cultured myotubes, support of action potentials and expression of neurofilament proteins, among other features (Cashman et al., 1992). Moreover, these cells may be able to model aspects of neuromuscular synapse formation, as referred by Martinou et al. (1991). NSC-34 cell line expressing mSOD1 is a well-accepted cellular model of ALS in which some features of MN degeneration have been described, as Golgi apparatus fragmentation or mitochondrial dysfunction (Tovar et al., 2009). More recently, it has been established in our lab that NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} reveals features of mitochondrial dysfunction, energy impairment, oxidative stress, as well as apoptosis and inflammation-related processes (Vaz et al., 2014). All of these are commonly described processes in transgenic mice models of the disease and in ALS patients. Studies in our laboratory have also shown that this model

demonstrated the efficacy of the anti-inflammatory and anti-oxidant bile acid, glycoursodeoxycholic acid (GUDCA) (Vaz et al., 2014).

In vitro cultures of microglia allow the study of the activation state, released factors, motility, among others. The N9 murine microglial cell line was developed by immortalization of E13 mouse embryonic cultures with the v-myc or v-mil oncogenes of the avian retrovirus MH2. It has been largely used as illustrative of mouse microglial cells since it is derived from mouse brain and has many phenotypical characteristics of primary mouse microglia in producing substantial amounts of NO and various cytokines after stimulation (Stansley et al., 2012).

3.1.2. Mixed cultures and co-cultures

Mixed cultures and/or co-cultures constitute a valuable tool for the study of specific interactions among cells being studied, discarding any external interference (Zhang and Fedoroff, 1996). Also, cells with a target mutation can be combined with healthy cells in order to better understand the role of which cell type in the disease. For instance, combining cultures of NSC-34, either transfected with wtSOD1 or mSOD1, and N9 cell line, is likely to be a valuable model to study the interaction between MNs and healthy microglia.

3.1.3. Organotypic cultures

Organotypic cultures constitute a three-dimensional culture system which has biochemical and physiological properties more similar to *in vivo* tissue (Ravikumar et al., 2012). Organotypic slice cultures can be achieved from embryos and postnatal animals and the slices are obtained from 200-400 µm-thick transversal sections that are transferred into membrane inserts to a 6-well or 12-well culture plates and can be used for more than two months (Delfs et al., 1989). The slices may be used to perform multiple analyses like immunohistochemical staining or electrophysiological recordings. This culture system constitute a good model to preserve important processes that occur in ALS, as cellular interactions between MNs and neighboring cells, once the whole slice is cultivated in an organotypic culture. Although this culture system allows dynamic studies with various drugs, it doesn't completely recapitulate what happens *in vivo* (Tovar et al., 2009). An important feature of these cultures is that they may constitute a first approach before using *in vivo* models, in order to reduce the number of animals sacrificed in experiments.

3.2. In vivo models

3.2.1. Transgenic mSOD1 mice

Vertebrate models allow the establishment of landmarks of disease progression and the understanding of the functional consequences of gene mutations. The laboratory mouse *Mus musculus* is widely used as a study model because of its close genetic and physiological similarities to humans, the possibility of genome manipulation and its relatively high reproductive rate.

Nowadays, the SOD1 transgenic mice constitute the most widely used model of ALS. The first model carried an ALS-causative point mutation resulting in a glycine to alanine substitution at residue

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

93 (G93A) and was shown to recapitulate the paralytic phenotype of ALS (Gurney et al., 1994). Therefore, this model is useful for examining the pathophysiology of MN degeneration in ALS, as briefly reviewed above, and has provided a tool for developing preclinical data on drugs that may be used to slow the course of the disease. Though G93A is currently the main study model, also G37R, G85R, G86R, among other mutations in SOD1, are used as study models of this disease, since they were shown to also recapitulate some classical features of MN degeneration (Turner and Talbot, 2008).

Still, there are also other transgenic mice being used as a model to study ALS, harboring mutations in other ALS-associated proteins, such as TDP-43 and FUS. Namely, last year, transgenic mice expressing a variant of FUS protein were create, reported to recapitulate some features of human ALS FUS, such as the presence of FUS-positive inclusions, abrupt disease onset and fast progression, and motor impairment (Shelkovnikova et al., 2013). As for TDP-43, there exist now transgenic mice carrying TDP-43 transgenes, either WT or mutated (A315T or G348C), that mimic multiple aspects of ALS, such as age-related development of motor and cognitive dysfunction, cytoplasmic TDP-43-positive ubiquitinated inclusions, axonopathy, intermediate filament abnormalities, as well as neuroinflammation (Swarup et al., 2011).

I. Introduction

4. Therapeutic approaches – recent findings

A century after it has been first described, there is still no effective treatment for ALS. The only FDA approved drug *Riluzole* possess anti-glutamatergic properties but may only increase survival by two or three months (Bensimon et al., 1994).

Given the evidence of non-cell autonomy in ALS, therapeutic shifted its focus from neuron to their interaction with non-neuronal cells. Stem cell research aims to replace damaged cells in injurious regions. For instance, regarding the determinant role of microglia in ALS course, replacing mutant microglia for healthy microglia may serve as a source of neurotrophic factors and provide protection delaying MN degeneration and disease progression. In fact, Lee et al. (2012) reported that replacing microglial cells by bone marrow transplantation in SOD1^{G93A} mouse model slowed disease progression and prolonged survival elucidating the therapeutic potential of these cells.

In addition, treatments that may down-regulate toxic responses of innate and adaptive immune cells and up-regulate the beneficial responses could also slow ALS progression. For that, modulation of microglial phenotype is becoming an appealing neurotherapeutic strategy. Interestingly, bone marrow transplantation with stem cell factor, in transgenic SOD1^{G93A} mice, was reported to change microglia phenotype towards a neuroprotective state, resulting in increased MN function and survival (Terashima et al., 2014).

Herewith, mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) are arising as a promising therapeutic strategy given the relative availability and their potential for autologous cellular therapy (Kassem et al., 2004). Delivery of MSCs in SOD1^{G93A} mice promotes multiple beneficial effects on disease course as improved motor function, decrease in MN loss and prolonged survival. Besides, intraspinal MSC transplants lead to improvement on neuroinflammation effects, astrogliosis and microglial activation. Moreover, MSCs are being considered to serve as vehicle to deliver neuroprotective factors to CNS. Intracerebroventricular injection of umbilical cord stem cells (UBCs), capable of differentiate into mesenchymal cells, in SOD1^{G93A} mice diminished disease progression and enhanced survival up to 10% and those effects are thought to be mediated by production and release of anti-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines. Likewise, retro-orbital delivery of UBC's improved neuromuscular transmission and intravenous administration delayed disease progression by 15%, promoted anti-inflammatory responses, decreased microglial activation and enhanced survival by 20-25% (Lunn et al., 2014).

Another strategic approach concerning therapy in ALS may involve the bile acid ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA). UDCA was hypothesized as a therapeutic for ALS and used in a clinical trial (Min et al., 2012) due to its cytoprotective mechanisms. Its glyco-conjugated form - GUDCA, also showed anti-apoptotic, immunomodulatory and anti-oxidant effects (Fernandes et al., 2007; Vaz et al., 2010). Interestingly, recent studies in our lab with NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} cells, have reported that GUDCA showed beneficial effects concerning MN degeneration, such as inhibition of MMP-9 and caspase-9 increased activities, highlighting its potential use in ALS therapy in slowing disease onset and progression (Vaz et al., 2014).

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

A major understanding of the upstream pathogenic mechanisms underlying ALS is still lacking which greatly inhibited the development of successful targeted therapies so far, so efforts must continue to be done to accurate the most efficacious cell type, or cell types, in order to reach meaningful therapies for ALS patients.

5. Aims

With this thesis we aim to dissect the MN-microglia signaling pathways that are compromised in MN-microglia homeostasis, by using an *in vitro* model of ALS. We will focus on the production and release of mediators that are involved in cellular demise and neuroinflammation, as well as specific molecules involved in MN-microglia cross-talk that may be compromised.

Therefore, the specific aims are:

- To uncover the pathways by which MNs are signaling their own injury. For this we will use mono-cultures of a MN-like cell line (NSC-34) stably transfected with human SOD1, either wild-type (wtMNs) or with G93A (mMNs) mutation.
- To further dissect how MNs are modulating microglial immune response and the contribution of healthy microglia to rescue MN degeneration. For this we will use mixed cultures of a MNlike cell line (NSC-34) stably transfected with human SOD1, either wild-type (wtMNs) or with G93A (mMNs) mutation, and healthy N9 microglial cell line.

II. MATERIALS AND METHODS

1. Materials

1.1. Chemicals

Dulbecco's modified eagle's medium-Ham's F12 medium (DMEM-Ham's F-12), DMEM high glucose w/o pyruvate, fetal bovine serum (FBS), penicilin/streptomycin, L-glutamine and nonessential aminoacids (NEAA) were purchased from Biochrom AG (Berlim, Germany). RPMI-1640 medium, poly-D-lysine (PDL), trypsin-EDTA solution (1X), trypsin-EDTA solution (10X), ATP, Hoechst 33258 dye, bovine serum albumin (BSA) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St.Louis, MO, USA). Geneticin 418 sulfate (G418) was obtained from Calbiochem (Darmstadt, Germany). L-glutamic acid kit and Triton X-100 were obtained from Roche Diagnostics (Mannhein, Germany). Nitrocellulose membrane was obtained from Amersham Biosciences (Piscataway, NJ, USA). Cell lysis buffer® and LumiGLO® were purchased from Cell Signaling (Beverly, MA, USA). Luminaris HiGreen High ROX qPCR Master Mix was obtained from Thermo Scientific (Waltham, MA, USA). Trizol was obtained from Invitrogen Corporation™ (Carlsbad, CA, USA). All the other chemicals were purchased either from Sigma-Aldrich or Merck.

1.2. Antibodies

Primary antibodies used in this work: goat anti-FKN [FKN (1:100)] and rabbit polyclonal anti-TLR4 (1:200) were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology® (Santa Cruz, CA, USA), mouse anti-HMGB1 (1:200) from BioLegend® (San Diego, CA, USA), rabbit polyclonal anti-MFG-E8 (1:100), rat anti-CD11b (1:100), mouse anti-βIII-tubulin (1:250), mouse anti-β-actin (1:2000) was obtained from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO, USA)

Secondary antibodies used in this work: FITC anti-mouse (1:227), Alexa Fluor® 488 anti-rabbit (1:1000) and Alexa Fluor® 594 anti-rat (1:1000) were obtained from Invitrogen Corporation[™] (Carlsbad, CA, USA). Horseradish peroxidase-labelled goat anti-rabbit IgG, Horseradish peroxidas-labelled rabbit anti-goat IgG and Horseradish peroxidase-labelled goat anti-mouse IgG were purchased from Santa Cruz Biotechnology® (Santa Cruz, CA, USA).

1.3. Equipment

Fluorescence microscope (model AxioScope.A1) with integrated camera (AxioCamHRm) and optical microscope with phase-contrast equipment (Olympus, model CK2-TR) were used for cell morphology evaluation. Microplate reader (PR 2100 Microplate Reader) was used for nitrites, glutamate and protein measurement and ChemiDoc[™] for immunodetection in western blot, both from Bio-Rad Laboratories (Hercules, CA, USA). In order to ensure a stable environment to optimal cell growth (37°C and 5 % CO₂), cell cultures were maintained in HERAcell 150 incubators (Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) and the work performed in sterile conditions in a HoltenLamin Air HVR 2460 (Allerod, Denmark). Guava easyCyte 5HT Base system Flow Cytometer (Merck-Milipore, Darmstadt, Germany) was used for flow cytometry studies. Eppendorf 580R (Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany) and a Sigma 3K30 centrifuges were used for different experimental procedures. 7300 Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems, CA, USA) was used for qRT-PCR.

2. Methods

2.1. Cell lines

2.1.1. NSC-34 cell line

NSC-34 cell line transfected with human SOD1, either wild type or mutated in G93A [NSC-34/hSOD1^{wt} (wtMNs) or NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} (mMNs), respectively] were a gift from Dr. Júlia Costa, Instituto de Tecnologia Química e Biológica (ITQB), Universidade Nova de Lisboa, Portugal and were used as currently in our lab (Vaz et al., 2014). NSC-34/hSOD1^{wt} cells were used as a control. NSC-34 cells were grown in proliferation media (DMEM high glucose, w/o pyruvate, supplemented with 10% of FBS and 1% of penicilin/streptomycin) and selection was made with geneticin sulphate (G418) at 0.5 mg/ml. Medium was changed every 2 to 3 days. Culture plates were coated with PDL before plating the cells. Cells were seeded in 6, 12 or 24-well culture plated at a concentration of 5x10⁴ cells/ml and maintained at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂.

2.1.2. N9 cell line

N9 cell line was a gift from Dr. Teresa Pais, Institute of Molecular Medicine (IMM), Lisboa, Portugal and were used as currently in our lab (Cunha, 2012; Ferreira, 2013). Cells were cultured in RPMI media supplemented with 10% FBS, 1% L-glutamine and 1% penicillin/streptomycin and incubated in 6, 12 or 24-well culture plates with NSC-34 (mixed-cultures) with a ratio 1:1, and maintained at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂.

2.2. Cell cultures

2.2.1. NSC-34 mono-culture

After 48 hours in proliferation media, differentiation was induced by changing medium for DMEM-F12 plus 1% FBS, 1% NEAA, 1% penicillin/streptomycin and 0.1% G418. Measurements were performed after 4 days in vitro (DIV), as shown in **Figure II.1A**, where mMNs showed high levels of degeneration (Vaz et al., 2014).

2.2.2. NSC-34 and N9 mixed-cultures

For mixed cultures, NSC-34 were grown and differentiated as described for mono-cultures. N9 cells were added after MN differentiation, in a pre-symptomatic-like stage of MNs, as shown in **Figure II.1B**. Cell cultures were maintained at 37°C in a humidified atmosphere of 5% CO₂ and collected after 4 days of differentiation.



Figure II.1. Schematic representation of the experimental model of mono- and mixed cultures. (A) NSC-34 cells, stably transfected with human superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1), wild type or with G93A mutation [NSC-34/hSOD1^{wt} (wtMNs) or NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} (mMNs)], were grown in proliferation media and selection was made with G418. Differentiation was induced after 48h in culture by changing medium for DMEM-F12 plus 1% FBS and 1% non-essential amino acids. Cell cultures were evaluated after 4 days in vitro (DIV), where mMNs showed high levels of degeneration (Vaz et al., 2014), considered a symptomatic-like stage. (B) In mixed cultures, microglia (N9 cell line) were added after differentiation, considered a pre-symptomatic-like stage, in order to evaluate if they could prevent MN degeneration. Cultures were evaluated on production of nitrites by Griess reaction, release of glutamate by L-Glutamic acid kit, mRNA expression by qRT-PCR, protein analysis by western blot and immunocytochemistry, and cell death by flow cytometry.

2.3. Immunocytochemistry

Immunocytochemistry was performed as usual in our lab (Vaz et al., 2014). NSC-34 cells, either alone or in mixed culture with N9 cells, were fixed with 4% (w/v) paraformaldehyde in PBS. For the immunostaining, cells were first permeabilized with 0.2% Triton X-100, for 20 min, and after incubated with blocking solution (3% BSA in PBS), for 30 min. For the immunostaining of FKN and MFG-E8 proteins, there was no permeabilization of cells. Cells were incubated overnight at 4°C with primary antibody and then incubated with respective secondary antibody, during 2 hours at room temperature. Cell nuclei were stained with Hoechst 33258 dye (1:1000, Sigma). Fluorescence was visualized using AxioCam HR camera (Zeiss) adapted to an AxioScope® microscope. Ten random fields were acquired per sample, with 400X or 630X magnification.

2.4. Western Blot assay

Western Blot was carried out as usual in our lab (Fernandes et al., 2006). Total cell extracts were obtained by lysing cells with 1X Cell Lysis Buffer plus 1mM phenylmethyl sulfonyl fluoride (PMSF) for 5min, on ice and shaking. Proteins from the supernatants were precipitated by trichloroacetic acid (TCA) 9:1 washed in cold acetone containing 20mM Dithiothreitol (DTT), and solubilization in sample buffer (Brissette et al., 2012). Protein extracts were sonicated for 20seg followed by centrifugation at 14 000 g for 10min, at 4°C. Protein concentration was determined using the Bradford method (Bradford, 1976) using Bio-Rad's Protein Assay Reagent. Equal amounts of protein were separated on a 10% sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrilamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred to a nitrocellulose membrane and immunoblot was performed. Membranes were incubated in blocking buffer [Tween 20-Tris buffered saline (T-TBS) plus 0.5% (w/v) non-fat dried milk], for 1hour at room temperature. After, membranes were incubated overnight, at 4°C, with the following primary antibodies diluted in T-TBS with 5% BSA: goat anti-FKN (1:100, Santa Cruz Biotechnology®), mouse anti-HMGB1 (1:200, BioLegend®), rabbit anti-TLR4 (1:200, Santa Cruz Biotechnology®), rabbit anti-MFG-E8 (1:100, Santa Cruz Biotechnology®), mouse anti-β-actin (1:2000, Sigma-Aldrich). Next, membranes were washed with T-TBS and incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with respective secondary antibodies diluted in blocking solution: goat anti-rabbit HRP-linked, goat anti-mouse HRPlinked, or rabbit anti-goat HRP-linked (each 1:5000, Santa Cruz Biotechnology®). After washing with T-TBS, chemiluminescent detection was performed by using LumiGLO® reagent. Bands were visualized in Chemidoc equipment and relative intensities of protein were analized using Image Lab[™] analysis software (both from Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA, USA). Results from lysates and extracellular media were normalized to β-actin or Amidoblack protein stain, respectively.

2.5. Gelatin Zymography

Gelatin zymography was performed as usual in our lab (Silva et al., 2010). MMP-2 and MMP-9 activity in the extracellular media of NSC-34 mono-cultures and NSC-34/N9 mixed-cultures was evaluated by SDS-PAGE zymography, in 0.1% gelatin-10% acrylamide gel, under non-reducing conditions. After, the gel was washed for 1 h with 2.5% Triton-X-100 (in 50 mM Tris pH 7.4; 5 mM CaC2; 1 μ M ZnCl2) to remove SDS and to renature the MMP species in the gel. In order to induce gelatin lysis,

the gel was incubated at 37°C in the developing buffer (50 mM Tris 7.4; 5 mM CaC2; 1 μ M ZnCl2), overnight. For enzyme activity analysis, the gel was stained with 0.5% Coomassie Brilliant Blue R-250 and destained in 30% ethanol/10% acetic acid/H₂O. Gelatin activity was analyzed by measuring the white band on the blue background, by using computerized image analysis (Image Lab) and normalized for total protein.

2.6. Quantification of nitrite levels

Nitric oxide levels were estimated in differentiation media of NSC-34 mono-cultures and NSC-34/N9 mixed-cultures, by quantifying the concentration of nitrites (NO₂) that are a result of NO metabolism. After a brief centrifugation, cell supernatants free from cellular debris were mixed with Griess reagent [1% (w/v) sulphanilamide in 5% H₃PO₄ and 0.1% (w/v) *N*-1 naphtylethylenediamine, in a proportion of 1:1 (v/v)] in 96-well tissue culture plates for 10 min in the dark, at room temperature. Absorbance at 540 nm was determined by using a microplate reader. A calibration curve of standard nitrites was performed for every assay. Samples and standards were analyzed in duplicate and the mean value was used (Vaz et al., 2014).

2.7. Measurement of extracellular glutamate

Extracellular glutamate was determined in the differentiation media from NSC-34 mono-cultures and NSC-34/N9 mixed-cultures, by using the L-glutamic acid kit (Roche). For the reaction, a 96-well microplate was used and the absorbance was measured at 490 nm, by using a microplate reader. A calibration curve of glutamic acid was performed for every assay. Samples and standards were analyzed in duplicate and the mean value was used (Falcão et al., 2005).

2.8. Flow cytometry

After 4 days of differentiation, extracellular media was collected to 2 ml tubes and cells were detached by using a solution of trypsin 1X for 5 min at 37°C. Next, FBS 10% was added, in order to stop the action of trypsin, and cells were collected to the tubes with extracellular media and centrifuged at 500 *g* for 5 min (Eppendorf, 5810R). The supernatant was discharged and the pellet resuspended in 400 µL of 1% BSA in PBS. The samples were added to 96-well plates and incubated with Nexin Reagent® (Anexin V-PE/7AAD), for 20 min in the dark, at room temperature. Samples were then analyzed on Guava easyCyte 5HT Base System Flow Cytometer (Merck-Millipore). 5000 events per sample were counted. This assay allows the distinction of three cellular populations: viable cells (annexin V-PE⁻/7AAD⁻), early-apoptotic cells (annexin V-PE⁺/7AAD⁻) and late apoptotic/necrotic cells (annexin V-PE⁻/7AAD⁺) (Barateiro et al., 2012).

2.9. qRT-PCR

Total RNA was extracted from 6-well tissue culture plates using Trizol Reagent (Invitrogen). RNA concentration was quantified using Nanodrop ND-100 Spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies).

The sequences used as primers were: HMGB1 FWR 5'-CTCAGAGAGGTGGAAGACCATGT-3' and REV 5'-GGGATGTAGGTTTTCATTTCTCTTTC-3': MFG-E8 FWR 5'TGACTTTGGACACACAGCGT-3' and REV 5'GTGTAGAACAACGGGAGGCT-3'; TLR-4 FWR 5'-ACCTGGCTGGTTTACACGTC-3' and REV 5'-GTGCCAGAGACATTGCAGAA-3'; CD11b FWR 5'CAGATCAACAATGTGACCGTATGGG-3' and REV 5'CATCATGTCCTTGTACTGCCGCTTG-3'; FKN FWR 5'-CTCACGAATCCCAGTGGCTT-3' and REV 5'TTTCTCCTTCGGGTCAGCAC-5'; CX3CR1 FWR 5'- TCGTCTTCACGTTCGGTCTG-3' and REV 5'-CTCAAGGCCAGGTTCAGGAG-3'; β-actin FWR 5'GCTCCGGCATGTGCAA-3' and REV 5'-AGGATCTTCATGAGGTAGT-3'. gRT-PCR was performed on a 7300 Real-Time PCR System (Applied Biosystems) using Luminaris HiGreen High ROX qPCR Master Mix (Thermo Scientific). The PCR was performed in 8-well strips, with each sample performed in duplicate, and a non-template control (NTC) was included for each amplificate (Barateiro et al., 2013).

2.10. Statistical analysis

Results of at least three different experiments were expressed as mean ± SEM for NSC-34 cultures, either alone or in mixed culture with N9 cells. Comparisons between the different parameters evaluated in NSC-34/hSOD1^{wt} and NSC-34/hSOD1^{G93A} cells, with or without microglia, were done via two-tailed Student's t-test for equal or unequal variance, as appropriate, using GraphPad Prism 5 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). p<0.05 was considered statistically significant, p<0.01 very significant and p<0.001 highly significant.

III. RESULTS

1. Characterization of mMN-microglia mixed cultures

Our model of mixed cultures was obtained by adding healthy microglia (N9 cell line) to motor neuron-like cells (NSC-34) expressing human SOD1, either wt (wtMNs) or mutated in G93A (mMNs), before motor neuron degeneration, as described in Methods. Mixed cell cultures were collected after 4 days in culture, since at this time point, differentiated mMNs have features of neuronal dysfunction, namely mitochondrial loss of viability and MMP-9 activation as previously observed in our lab (Vaz et al., 2014).

1.1. Microglial cells are more vulnerable, yet more activated, in the presence of mMNs than wtMNs

In order to first characterize our model of mixed cultures at 4 DIV, we performed flow cytometry studies to evaluate cell viability, which was shown to be compromised in the presence of mMNs, either alone and in mixed culture with microglia (p<0.01) (Fig III.1A). We also evaluated apoptotic and necrotic levels by using a specific reagent that comprises two dyes, Annexin V-PE and 7AAD, allowing the distinction between early apoptosis and late apoptosis/necrosis, respectively. We observed that apoptosis is likely to be the main cell death pathway in our model, since levels of early apoptosis were higher in mMNs, either alone and in mixed cultures with microglia (p<0.05), than wtMNs (Figure III.1B), whereas necrotic levels were lower than 10% in all cases (Figure III.1C). The decreased viability seen in mixed cultures of mMNs and microglia, suggests a disrupted homeostasis of these cells.



Figure III.1. Mixed cultures with mutated motor neurons (mMNs) and mMNs alone, evidence decreased viability and increased apoptosis, as compared with wild type (wt) MNs. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. Results are expressed as percentage of (A) viable, (B) early apoptotic or (C) late apoptotic/necrotic cells from a total of 5000 events for each determination. Results are mean (± SEM) from at least three independent experiments performed in duplicate. *p<0.05, **p<0.01 vs. respective wtMNs.

We then analyzed the ratio MN-microglia at 4 DIV. For that, we stained the cells with anti- β III-tubulin for MN and with anti-CD11b for microglia. By counting the number of β III-tubulin⁺ and CD11b⁺ cells per total number of nuclei, we observed that there is a 30% decrease of the number of microglial cells in the presence of mMNs, which does not occur in the presence of wtMNs (p<0.05) (Figure III.2A-B), suggesting that the presence of mutated hSOD1 is also affecting microglia viability.

In order to further characterize microglial cells, we also analyzed them in terms of morphological activation and functional changes. For the morphological analysis we evaluated the cell-body area and we noticed that microglial cells have a larger cell body in the presence of mMNs, in comparison with microglial cells in the presence of wtMNs (p<0.05) (Figure III.2C). For the functional analysis we focused on CD11b expression, a widely described marker of microglial activation (Costantini et al., 2010; Eyo and Wu, 2013; Roy et al., 2006). As shown in Figure III.2D, we observed a 1.58-fold increase (p<0.05) in CD11b mRNA expression in the presence of mMN, even though the number of microglial cells is decreased, suggesting the presence of a more reactive microglia population.



1.2. Markers of neuroinflammation are differently modulated by the presence of mMNs

After having assessed an increased activation state of microglia, we considered relevant to evaluate some markers related with inflammation and dysfunction that were already reported in ALS models, as reviewed in Ferraiuolo et al. (2011b). Studies in our lab have previously reported that degeneration together with SOD1 accumulation starts to occur after 2 DIV and this differentiated mMN have higher levels of NO production than wtMNs (Vaz et al., 2014). In our model, we observed that the addition of microglia in the pre-symptomatic-like stage (before MN degeneration) doesn't have an effect on the production of NO since the increased levels in the extracellular media observed in mMNs alone (p<0.05) are maintained in the presence of microglia (p<0.05) **(Figure III.3A)**, suggesting that microglia is not ameliorating the dysfunctional effects seen in mMNs and, instead, those effects may be contributing to the compromised state of microglia.

Glutamate excitotoxicity also constitutes a feature of a compromised homeostasis of MNs in ALS, as briefly reviewed before (Van Den Bosch et al., 2006). In our model, mMNs didn't show increased production of glutamate when they were alone, instead there seems to exist lower levels of extracellular glutamate compared to wtMNs, possibly due to mitochondrial dysfunction, as suggested by D'Alessandro et al. (2011). When in mixed culture with microglial cells, glutamate levels remain lower

than wtMNs in the same conditions (p<0.05) (Figure III.3.B), which again points towards an impaired function of microglia in recovering MN dysfunction.



Figure III.3. Mutated motor neurons (mMNs), when compared with wild type (wt) MNs, increasingly produce NO, independently of the presence of microglia (mg), and release less glutamate, an effect aggravated by mg. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. (A) NO production was assessed by Griess reaction. (B) Glutamate release was assessed by L-Glutamic acid kit. Results are mean (\pm SEM) from at least five independent experiments. *p<0.05 vs. respective wtMNs.

Activation of MMPs is one marker of inflammation and high levels of MMP-9 were reported in ALS MNs (Kaplan et al., 2014). In addition, studies in our lab have shown that, at 4 DIV, mMNs have increased activity of MMP-9 but no differences of MMP-2 (Vaz et al., 2014). We were able to reproduce such values in our model and, when we added microglia in the pre-symptomatic-like stage of mMNs, the activity of MMP-2 was significantly decreased (0.35-fold, p<0.05) as well as MMP-9 (0.44-fold, p<0.001), when compared to wtMNs in the same conditions (Figure III.4). Together, these results suggest that healthy microglia makes an attempt to constrain the inflammatory pattern observed in the presence of mMNs, at least in terms of MMPs activation pattern.



Figure III.4. Only MMP-9 is increasingly released by mutated motor neurons (mMNs) vs. wild type (wt) MNs and both MMP-2 and MMP-9 levels show to decrease by the presence of microglia (mg). Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. (A, B) MMP's activity was assessed by gelatin zymography assay. Results are mean (± SEM) from at least five independent experiments. *p<0.05, **p<0.01, ***p<0.001 vs. respective wtMNs.

2. Communication between microglia and MNs is modified when cells express mutated hSOD1 (mMNs)

In order to better explore the mechanisms behind MN-microglia cross-talk that might be altered in the presence of mMNs, we focused in molecules involved in three promising signaling pathways: the FKN – CX3CR1 axis, MFG-E8-mediated phagocytic pathway and HMGB1 – TLR4.

2.1. Deregulation of FKN/CX3CR1 signaling is observed when MNs express mutated hSOD1 (mMNs)

FKN is one kind of signal involved in the communication from MNs to microglia. Through its action on microglial receptor CX3R1, it is thought that FKN mediates microglial activation (Sheridan and Murphy, 2013). Here, we first analyzed FKN expression in mMNs alone. By evaluating FKN mRNA expression by qRT-PCR, we noticed an up-regulation of FKN gene in mMNs (Figure III.5A), and, by immunocytochemistry, we also observed a significant increase in protein expression (p<0.05) (Figure III.5B-C). Then, we further explored the different forms of FKN by Western Blot analysis both in cellular lysates and in extracellular media, and we were able to distinguish between membrane and soluble forms of FKN (respectively, 95 and 76 kDa bands) (Sheridan and Murphy, 2013; Suzuki et al., 2011). As demonstrated in Figure III.5D, we noticed that there is an increase in the membrane-form of FKN in cellular lysates (0.45-fold, p<0.05), and a decrease in the soluble-form in extracellular media (0.28-fold, p<0.01) in mMNs, which suggests that there is a decrease in the portion of FKN released by mMN that could be responsible for the maintenance of resting state of microglia.





Figure III.5. Mutated motor neurons (mMNs), when compared with wild type (wt) MNs, increasingly express fractalkine (FKN) which accumulates in the membrane, instead of being released. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. (A) Relative FKN mRNA levels were determined by qRT-PCR in total RNA. (B) Representative results of one experiment with staining of FKN (in red) and quantified in (C) Results are expressed as the intensity of fluorescence per cell. (D) Protein levels of FKN were quantified by Western Blot in total cell lysates (mFKN) and extracellular media (sFKN). Results are mean (± SEM) from at least three independent experiments. Scale bar represents 40 µm. *p<0.05, **p<0.01 *vs.* respective wtMNs.

We also analyzed FKN receptor - CX3CR1 - in mixed cultures, since it is expressed by microglial cells (Clark and Malcangio, 2014). Interestingly, we observed a 2.17-fold increase (p<0.05) in CX3CR1 mRNA expression when microglia was added in the pre-symptomatic-like stage of mMNs (Figure III.6), despite the decreased FKN levels found in extracellular media of mMNs. Together, these results may indicate that the increased expression of CX3CR1 in microglia is not directly related with the signaling effect promoted by FKN release by MNs, which could be a possible mechanism to microglia-MN defense since FKN is thought to prevent microglia from hyper-activation and promote a neuroprotective action (Wolf et al., 2013), which will be further discussed in next section.



Figure III.6. Expression of CX3CR1 in microglia (mg) increases in the presence of mutated motor neurons (mMNs), when compared with wild type (wt) MNs. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. Relative CX3CR1 mRNA levels were determined by qRT-PCR in total RNA. Results are mean (± SEM) from three independent experiments. *p<0.05 vs. respective wtMNs.

2.2. Neuronal MFG-E8 increases in mMNs in the presence of healthy microglia

As mentioned in the introduction section, phagocytosis is an important process in maintaining cellular homeostasis and is mainly performed by microglial cells in the CNS.

Since we and others (Ghadge et al., 1997; Guegan et al., 2001; Pasinelli et al., 2000) observed cell death preferentially by the apoptotic process, we aimed to determine if phagocytic ability of microglia could be somehow altered when exposed to mMNs, through a MFG-E8 dependent manner. For that, we analyzed protein levels of MFG-E8 by immunocytochemistry and Western Blot analysis, and we found higher levels of MFG-E8 in mMNs and that those were significantly enhanced in the presence of microglia (0.75-fold, p<0.05), when compared with wtMNs in the same conditions (Figure III.7A-B). We then analyzed MFG-E8 mRNA expression and observed an up-regulation of this gene in mixed cultures with mMNs, although not statistically significant (Figure III.7C). These results suggest that there may be an attempt of healthy microglia to phagocytize apoptotic neurons and the increased levels of MFG-E8 by MNs may be impairing this process, as will be further discussed in the next section.



Figure III.7. Increased levels of lactaderin/MFG-E8 in mutated motor neurons (mMNs) as compared with wild type (wt) cells and mainly in the presence of healthy microglia, may compromise phagocytosis. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. (A) Representative results of one experiment with staining of MFG-E8 (in red) and β III-tubulin (for neurons, in green). (B) Protein levels of MFG-E8 were quantified by Western Blot in total cell lysates. (C) Relative MFG-E8 mRNA levels were determined by qRT-PCR in total RNA. Results are mean (± SEM) from at least three independent experiments. Scale bar represents 40 µm. *p<0.05, **p<0.01 vs. respective wtMNs.

2.3. Intracellular HMGB1 levels are higher in mMNs than in wtMNs, mainly in the presence of microglia

HMGB1 is an alarmin, considered one main player in the inflammatory process as a damageassociated molecular pattern (Erlandsson Harris and Andersson, 2004). In this sense, we intended to see if activation of microglia could be triggered via HMGB1 signaling. For this purpose, we analyzed the expression of HMGB1 in MNs either alone or in the presence of microglia. By qRT-PCR we observed a marked increase of the mRNA expression in mMNs alone (0.30-fold, p<0.05), which was also increased in the presence of microglia (0.84-fold, p<0.05) (Figure III.8A). Accordingly, by Western Blot analysis, we observed an increase in the intracellular levels of this protein, both in mMN cultures alone (0.40-fold, p<0.05) and in mixed cultures with microglia (1.02-fold, p<0.01), represented by a 26 kDa band (Figure III.8B). Regarding mixed cultures, we further explored which cells have higher protein levels by immunocytochemistry and we noticed that intracellular HMGB1 seems to be increased in mMNs (Figure III.8C). Together, these results suggest that activated microglia may be releasing HMGB1 and the increased levels of HMGB1 in mMNs may be inducing that activation, seen through CD11b increased expression.







Figure III.8. Intracellular HMGB1 is increased in motor neurons expressing mutated hSOD1 (mMNs), either alone or in mixed culture with microglia. Cells were treated as indicated in Methods. (A) Relative HMGB1 mRNA levels were determined by qRT-PCR in total RNA. (B) Protein levels of HMGB1 were quantified by Western Blot in total cell lysates. (C) Representative results of one experiment with staining of CD11b (for microglia, in red) and HMGB1 (in green). Results are mean (\pm SEM) from at least four independent experiments. Scale bar represents 40 µm. *p<0.05, **p<0.01 vs. respective wtMNs.

2.4. TLR4 expression is up-regulated in mMNs, mainly in the presence of healthy microglia

Microglia express multiple receptors able to efficiently respond to external stimuli (Pocock and Kettenmann, 2007). One of them is TLR4, which, among other roles, triggers a pro-inflammatory cascade when activated (Lu et al., 2008). Since HMGB1 is one well-known ligand of TLR4 (Lee et al., 2014b), in order to uncover by which pathways microglia were being activated, we evaluated TLR-4 expression at both gene and protein level. By qRT-PCR we observed that TLR4 mRNA expression is augmented in mMNs, either alone or in mixed cultures, although not statistically significant (Figure III.9A). By Western Blot analysis, we were able to take information about the two forms of the protein: the protein itself, represented by a 95kDa band; and the glycosylated form of TLR4, which is the one present in the membrane, represented by a 120kDa band (Figure III.9B) (Ismail et al., 2013) and with ability to recognize the inflammatory stimuli and activate the signaling pathway (da Silva Correia and Ulevitch, 2002). Interestingly, we observed that the glycosylated form is mainly increased in mixed cultures with mMNs, as well as TLR4 (1.16-fold, p<0.05) (Figure III.9B). Taken together, these results suggest that there is more susceptibility to an inflammatory microenvironment in the presence of mMNs even in the presence of healthy microglia.





IV. DISCUSSION

ALS is a neurodegenerative disease that affects thousands of people worldwide (Chio et al., 2013). Over more than a century after it was first described, there's still no effective treatment due to its established complexity. Given the variety of microglial responses when facing CNS disrupted homeostasis, and their critical role in the pathoprogression of motor neuron degeneration in ALS, one of the most recent proposals to therapy concerning neurodegenerative disorders is replacement of microglial cells (Cartier et al., 2014). In addition, modulation of microglia phenotypes from M1 (proinflammatory, neurotoxic) into M2 (alternatively-activated, neuroprotective) have shown to protect motor neurons in ALS mice, whereas microglia isolated from end-stage disease ALS mice have adopted an M1 phenotype and were shown to be neurotoxic, facts that support the dual phenotypes of microglia and their transformation during disease pathoprogression in these mice (Liao et al., 2012). However, what is lacking so far is the complete understanding of the interactions of these cells with the injured ones. Therefore, our study aimed to better explore the therapeutic potential of healthy microglia when exposed to MNs harboring a well-established causative mutation of ALS, a glycine-to-alanine substitution in position 93 (SOD1^{G93A} or mSOD1). For this purpose, our study line consisted in mixing NSC-34 cells, a MN-like cell line, stably transfected with the human SOD1^{G93A} (mMNs), and N9 cells, a microglia-like cell line, and evaluate their interaction until the time-point when these mMNs previously showed higher levels of dysfunction (4 DIV) (Vaz et al., 2014).

We started by analyzing the viability of the cells at that time-point by performing flow cytometry studies and observed that cells of mixed cultures with mMNs have lower viability and are more prone to apoptotic cell death. It is, in fact, well-known that apoptosis is one of the elected cell death pathways for motor neurons in ALS, as reviewed in Ferraiuolo et al. (2011b), although other pathways may be affected, as necroptosis or autophagy (Bandyopadhyay et al., 2014; Barmada et al., 2014; Lee et al., 2014a; Re et al., 2014). We also evaluated whether mMNs could as well induce apoptosis of the cells they were interacting with. In order to better understand which cells were, in fact, more committed, we analyzed the ratio of MN-microglia at 4 DIV and observed a significant reduction of microglial cells in the presence of mMNs. This fact give us an indication that, besides mMNs being predisposed to apoptosis, when in contact with healthy microglia they may trigger apoptotic cell death in these cells as well. Indeed, activated microglia was shown to undergo apoptosis following CNS injury (Gehrmann and Banati, 1995) and over-activation with LPS (Liu et al., 2001) and it is suggested

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

that neurons may influence the survival of microglial cells through released factors, as reviewed in Luo and Chen (2012). In fact, previous studies in our lab have shown that N9-microglia incubated with conditioned media from mMNs at 4 DIV have higher levels of cell death by apoptosis (Cunha, 2012), suggesting that mMNs release factors that will cause microglial over-activation which culminates in apoptotic cell death.

Microglial activation is characterized by morphological and functional changes, as turning into amoeboid-like shape and increased expression of CD11b. Therefore, in order to characterize the phenotypic-like state of microglial cells in our mixed cultures, we evaluated the cell-body area and observed that in mixed cultures with mMNs, microglial cells present a larger cell-body in accordance with an appearance of an amoeboid-like shape, characteristic of morphological activation (Xiang et al., 2006). In addition, we explored the mRNA expression of the proposed cell activation marker, CD11b, by qRT-PCR, and we observed an increase in its expression. CD11b is an integrin that acts as a bridge between cytoskeleton and cell-membrane being probably involved in cell rearrangement during morphological activation changes (Roy et al., 2008). These results highlight an activated state of microglia in the presence of mMNs.

We next explored the microenvironment in the mixed cultures. To evaluate the existence of oxidative stress, we analyzed the production of NO and our results showed no alterations with the addition of microglia. This finding suggests that mMNs dysfunction associated with NO production is not being recovered or any ameliorated by the presence of healthy microglia. In fact, if microglia is overactivated they may lose their ability to actively fight and recover microenvironment's toxicity, further contributing to it (Yu et al., 2012). Also, it is known that NO contributes to microglial activation (Roy et al., 2006). Besides nitrosative stress, also glutamate excitotoxicity has been related to MN injury in ALS, as briefly reviewed in section I.1.3.2 (Roy et al., 1998). One possibility is that this phenomenon occurs not as a consequence of excessive production by injured MNs, but as a consequence of an impaired uptake by glial cells due to deficiency in glutamate transporters (Dunlop et al., 2003). Indeed, our results with mMNs alone showed decreased levels of glutamate in the extracellular media. This feature may be caused by dysfunctional metabolism consequent of motor neuron injury (D'Alessandro et al., 2011). In this case, we also observed that glutamate levels do not change in the presence of healthy microglia in mixed cultures with mMNs, remaining decreased, again suggesting that microglia is not being able to ameliorate the dysfunctional features of mMNs. Curiously, the activity of the pro-inflammatory associated markers, MMP-2 and MMP-9, was remarkably reduced in the presence of microglia. We have previously reported that mMNs presented an increased activity of MMP-9 (Vaz et al., 2014). In addition, an increase of MMP-9 intracellular levels was also reported in mMNs and pointed as a causative factor of the selective vulnerability of motor neurons in ALS (Kaplan et al., 2014). The fact that the presence of microglia is enough to decrease those levels may suggest that there is an attempt to minimize microenvironment's toxicity, caused by mMNs degeneration. Still, one could think that if that attempt was well-succeed, those levels would achieve the same levels observed in mixed cultures with our control, wtMNs. Yet, both MMP-2 and MMP-9 activities are significantly decreased in the mixed cultures with mMNs when in comparison with wtMNs in the same conditions, which again points towards a disrupted interaction between mMNs and microglia, having the last one its functions impaired.

Accordingly, the decreased activity of MMP-9 was observed in aged cultured microglia from brain mice (Caldeira et al., 2014). Decrease of MMP-9 activity may be also a consequence of an imbalance between tissue inhibitors of metalloproteinases (TIMPs) and MMPs, in which the first ones are known to have an increased expression under inflammatory insults, as reviewed in Moore and Crocker (2012). Together, these results suggest a microglia with an attempt to fight microenvironment's pro-inflammatory conditions, yet with a compromised and impaired function.

Given the altered interaction between mMNs and microglia, we intended to further explore which signaling pathways were compromised by the presence of mMNs. It is well-known the ability of motor neurons to modulate microglial activity (Eyo and Wu, 2013). One way is through the FKN-CX3CR1 axis. This unique chemokine presented in section I.2, is one signal of MNs to keep microglia in a guiescentlike state, preventing them from over-activation and its pro-inflammatory phenotype (Hao et al., 2013). Chapman et al. (2000) showed that cleavage of sFKN in primary cortical neurons is mediated by MMPs. In our model, we observed an increased expression of the FKN gene in mMNs alone, along with increased protein expression. However, when we were able to further dissect the two forms of the protein, the membrane-bound and the soluble form, we noticed that this increased expression of FKN is only due to the membrane-bound form but not to the soluble form, found decreased in the extracellular media from mMNs. This result suggests an impaired cleavage of the chemokine domain of FKN and that it is independent from the activity of the MMP-9, once we already saw that its activity levels are increased. We then intended to evaluate the expression of the FKN receptor, CX3CR1, in mixed cultures with microglia and we surprisingly observed a marked increase in microglia with mMNs. This phenomenon can be explained due to the fact that FKN presents itself in two forms, as mentioned, and both have active functions: the soluble one is thought to mediate migration of the immune cells to the injured area, through chemotaxis, while the membrane-bound form is thought to mediate cell-to-cell adhesion and interaction (Sheridan and Murphy, 2013). Our results propose that in our model, FKN-CX3CR1 mediated interaction is through the membrane-bound form. Curiously, Morganti et al. (2012), by using a mouse model of Parkinson's disease, reported that the soluble form is the only capable of triggering a neuroprotective environment through its action on microglia receptor, CX3CR1, and they suggested that it is because it can be internalized by CX3CR1, while the membrane form doesn't have any action on protecting from neurotoxicity since it is able to ligate the receptor but cannot be internalized. Taken together, these results suggest that one deregulated signaling pathway involved in this model of ALS is the FKN-CX3CR1 axis, which may provide a new tool to novel immunotherapy strategies.

As the resident macrophages of the CNS, an important process in order to microglia properly execute its protective functions and maintain CNS homeostasis, is phagocytosis. Cellular debris, protein aggregates as well as damaged cells, promote a toxic environment and can trigger several pathologies. MFG-E8, as detailed in section 1.2.2.2, is a glycoprotein that has been highlighted for its ability to recognize PS present in the membrane of apoptotic cells, and act as a bridge between PS and the macrophage, leading to further phagocytosis of the apoptotic body (Aziz et al., 2011). With this in mind, since the most common cell death pathway in our model seemed to be apoptosis, we determined the phagocytic ability of microglia through MFG-E8 pathway when in the presence of mMNs. Here, when

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

we quantified the protein levels we found an increased expression in mixed cultures with mMNs but also in mMNs alone. For that reason, we performed immunocytochemistry studies, and we found that the increased expression was mainly observed in mMNs and not in microglia. Bowen et al. (2007) proposed that neurons may have phagocytic capacity, through demonstration of microspheres uptake into living neurons and the presence of integrin receptors known to be involved in macrophage phagocytosis, as CD29. They also observed that rat spinal cord neurons had processes to take up apoptotic cell debris. Considering the fact that is the number of microglial cells that is decreased and not the number of mMNs, we may assume that microglial phagocytic activity is compromised in our model of mixed cultures with mMNs. Therefore, we suggest that the overexpression of MFG-E8 molecules by mMNs may be blocking PS exposed by apoptotic MNs, thereby impairing microglia phagocytic ability through MFG-E8 pathway.

Because HMGB1 is one main player in the inflammatory process (Lee et al., 2014b), we prompted to investigate if it was involved in the activation of microglia by mMNs. As previously detailed, HMGB1 may be released from injured cells or actively secreted by activated immune cells, triggering a proinflammatory cascade via binding to TLR4 (Zou and Crews, 2014). Here, we observed an increased expression of HMGB1, both the gene and the protein, in mMNs either alone and in mixed cultures, wherein, we could observe by immunocytochemistry more staining in mMNs than in microglia. In accordance, Bell et al. (2006) reported that HMGB1 is released from apoptotic cells in a time-dependent manner. Then, our results suggest that the increased intracellular HMGB1 may be further released by injured mMNs contributing to microglial activation, and that it is being actively released by activated microglia.

Microglia have a broad spectrum of receptors that induce their response to the signals released from motor neurons. TLR4 is one of them and is activated by HMGB1 (Lee et al., 2014b). The activation of TLR4 is generally known to initiate a pro-inflammatory cascade leading to activation of NF-kB, further culminating in the transcription and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Lu et al., 2008). The expression of TLRs is reported to be up-regulated in the spinal cord of sALS cases (Casula et al., 2011). Curiously, we observed that mMNs express increased levels of TLR4. This finding suggests that neuronal TLR4 may induce the expression of mediators capable of trigger microglial activation. In fact, neurons were reported to express TLR4 (He et al., 2013; Okun et al., 2011; Tang et al., 2007; Wang et al., 2013) and their activation was shown to induce neuronal chemokines, as CXCL1, and cytokines as TNF- α and IL-6 (Leow-Dyke et al., 2012). In addition, the increased expression of TLR4 in mixed cultures with mMNs suggests that the soluble factor(s) released from mMNs leading to activation of microglial cells, are acting through TLR4 signaling pathway, shedding light to the increased HMGB1 that we previously stated. Also, a new mechanism of SOD1 toxicity was suggested in which mSOD1 may be secreted from MNs through chaperon-like proteins - chromogranins - (Urushitani et al., 2006) and act as a "danger signal" promoting the activation of microglial cells through TLRs pathway (Zhao et al., 2010). Hence, mSOD1 may be also one of those soluble factors. Moreover, TLR4 signaling was also shown to trigger apoptosis of activated microglia (Jung et al., 2005). As reviewed in section I.1.4.3, in ALS it is thought that before microglia becomes overactivated and consequently dystrophic, with no ability to efficiently respond to external stimuli, they become in a pro-inflammatory phenotype (M1), with increased release of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Therefore, the increased expression of TLR4 may be
one of those disrupted signaling pathways, preceding and further contributing to the overactivation of healthy microglia.

Taken together, the results obtained in this thesis suggest that mMNs are impairing microglia's function, impeding them to maintain cellular homeostasis and further leading to an overactivated microglia. This is suggested to be occurring through FKN-CX3CR1 axis, blocked MFG-E8-mediated phagocytic pathway and TLR4 hyperactivation, as schematically represented in **Figure IV.1**. The soluble factors released by mMNs still remain to unravel, being mSOD1 and HMGB1 strong candidates. Therefore, immunomodulatory approaches directed to the signaling pathways here addressed may constitute a promising therapeutic approach, reinforcing the use of therapeutic strategies that can restore both the healthy state of MNs and microglial cells in ALS.



DEREGULATION OF THE MN-MICROGLIA CROSS-TALK

Figure IV.1. Schematic representation of the major findings of this thesis. In the presence of mutated motor neurons (mMNs), microglia become activated, exhibiting both morphological and functional alterations, evidenced by the increase in cell-body area and the increased CD11b expression. The number of microglial cells is decreased, highlighting a compromised viability of these cells and suggesting their overactivation. Apoptosis seems to be the elected cell death pathway, evaluated by the exposure of phosphatidylserine (PS). Dysfunction of mMNs regarding NO and glutamate production are not recovered by healthy microglia, although the activity of matrix metalloproteinases, namely metalloproteinase-9 (MMP-9), is strongly decreased. mMNs reveal an impairment in the cleavage of soluble fractalkine (FKN) and its receptor, CX3CR1, is increased in mixed cultures, suggesting the action of FKN through adhesion of the membrane-bound form. Milk-fat globule EGF factor-8 (MFG-E8) expression is also increased in mixed cultures and in mMNs, which may be impairing MFG-E8-mediated microglial phagocytosis. Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) is increased in the presence of mMNs. Whether this activation is caused by mutated SOD1 (mSOD1) release from mMNs or by high mobility group box 1 (HMGB1), which is also increased in mMNs, is still to investigate. Overall, mMNs are suggested to be causing overactivation of microglia, impairing their neuroprotective functions.

Future Perspectives

In the present study we discussed the importance of the cross talk between motor neurons and microglia in ALS, an issue that still needs to be overcome for clinical translation in cellular therapy that aims to either modulate CNS immune cells and to prevent the fast and progressive motor neuron loss in ALS patients. In this context, it will be interesting to evaluate the parameters observed to be deregulated in this culture model, namely the FKN-CX3CR1 axis, MFG-E8-mediated phagocytosis and HMGB1-TLR4 signaling, both in prior and posterior time-points, in this model as well as in transgenic mice.

It will be also important to accurate the expression of FKN in the mixed cultures, as well as the proliferation rate of microglia, and to address some other specific parameters such as mSOD1 and HMGB1 in the extracellular media, given their potential to be soluble factors triggering microglia overactivation and neuroprotective impairment here observed.

This study contributes to a better understanding on how the detrimental effects of mMNs are overriding the beneficial effects of healthy microglia. For this, it would be also interesting to assess the parameters here evaluated in a transgenic microglia, transfected with hSOD1^{G93A}, to further elucidate the mechanisms of action altered in mutant microglia and their modulation by intrinsic mSOD1.

Accordingly, immunomodulatory interventions may be a promising therapy in ALS, as therapeutic administration of TLR4 antagonists or CX3CR1 agonists, in order to take advantage of the neuroprotective potential of microglia.

V. REFERENCES

Al-Chalabi, P.A. (2014). ALS ONLINE GENETICS DATABASE - http://alsod.iop.kcl.ac.uk/ Andrus, P.K., Fleck, T.J., Gurney, M.E., and Hall, E.D. (1998). Protein oxidative damage in a transgenic mouse model of familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Journal of neurochemistry *71*, 2041-2048.

Appel, S.H., Beers, D.R., and Henkel, J.S. (2010). T cell-microglial dialogue in Parkinson's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: are we listening? Trends in immunology *31*, 7-17.

Appel, S.H., Zhao, W., Beers, D.R., and Henkel, J.S. (2011). The microglial-motoneuron dialogue in ALS. Acta myologica : myopathies and cardiomyopathies : official journal of the Mediterranean Society of Myology / edited by the Gaetano Conte Academy for the study of striated muscle diseases *30*, 4-8.

Atkin, J.D., Farg, M.A., Turner, B.J., Tomas, D., Lysaght, J.A., Nunan, J., Rembach, A., Nagley, P., Beart, P.M., Cheema, S.S., *et al.* (2006). Induction of the unfolded protein response in familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and association of protein-disulfide isomerase with superoxide dismutase 1. The Journal of biological chemistry *281*, 30152-30165.

Atkin, J.D., Farg, M.A., Walker, A.K., McLean, C., Tomas, D., and Horne, M.K. (2008). Endoplasmic reticulum stress and induction of the unfolded protein response in human sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurobiology of disease *30*, 400-407.

Aziz, M., Jacob, A., Matsuda, A., and Wang, P. (2011). Review: milk fat globule-EGF factor 8 expression, function and plausible signal transduction in resolving inflammation. Apoptosis : an international journal on programmed cell death *16*, 1077-1086.

Bandyopadhyay, U., Nagy, M., Fenton, W.A., and Horwich, A.L. (2014). Absence of lipofuscin in motor neurons of SOD1-linked ALS mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *111*, 11055-11060.

Barateiro, A., Miron, V.E., Santos, S.D., Relvas, J.B., Fernandes, A., Ffrench-Constant, C., and Brites, D. (2013). Unconjugated bilirubin restricts oligodendrocyte differentiation and axonal myelination. Molecular neurobiology *47*, 632-644.

Barateiro, A., Vaz, A.R., Silva, S.L., Fernandes, A., and Brites, D. (2012). ER stress, mitochondrial dysfunction and calpain/JNK activation are involved in oligodendrocyte precursor cell death by unconjugated bilirubin. Neuromolecular medicine *14*, 285-302.

Barber, S.C., and Shaw, P.J. (2010). Oxidative stress in ALS: key role in motor neuron injury and therapeutic target. Free radical biology & medicine *48*, 629-641.

Barmada, S.J., Serio, A., Arjun, A., Bilican, B., Daub, A., Ando, D.M., Tsvetkov, A., Pleiss, M., Li, X., Peisach, D., *et al.* (2014). Autophagy induction enhances TDP43 turnover and survival in neuronal ALS models. Nature chemical biology *10*, 677-685.

Beal, M.F., Ferrante, R.J., Browne, S.E., Matthews, R.T., Kowall, N.W., and Brown, R.H., Jr. (1997). Increased 3-nitrotyrosine in both sporadic and familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Annals of neurology *42*, 644-654.

Beers, D.R., Henkel, J.S., Xiao, Q., Zhao, W., Wang, J., Yen, A.A., Siklos, L., McKercher, S.R., and Appel, S.H. (2006). Wild-type microglia extend survival in PU.1 knockout mice with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *103*, 16021-16026.

Beers, D.R., Zhao, W., Liao, B., Kano, O., Wang, J., Huang, A., Appel, S.H., and Henkel, J.S. (2011). Neuroinflammation modulates distinct regional and temporal clinical responses in ALS mice. Brain, behavior, and immunity *25*, 1025-1035.

Bell, C.W., Jiang, W., Reich, C.F., 3rd, and Pisetsky, D.S. (2006). The extracellular release of HMGB1 during apoptotic cell death. American journal of physiology Cell physiology 291, C1318-1325.

Benarroch, E.E. (2013). Microglia: Multiple roles in surveillance, circuit shaping, and response to injury. Neurology *81*, 1079-1088.

Bensimon, G., Lacomblez, L., and Meininger, V. (1994). A controlled trial of riluzole in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. ALS/Riluzole Study Group. The New England journal of medicine *330*, 585-591.

Boillée, S., Vande Velde, C., and Cleveland, D.W. (2006a). ALS: a disease of motor neurons and their nonneuronal neighbors. Neuron *5*2, 39-59.

Boillée, S., Yamanaka, K., Lobsiger, C.S., Copeland, N.G., Jenkins, N.A., Kassiotis, G., Kollias, G., and Cleveland, D.W. (2006b). Onset and progression in inherited ALS determined by motor neurons and microglia. Science *312*, 1389-1392.

Bosco, D.A., Morfini, G., Karabacak, N.M., Song, Y., Gros-Louis, F., Pasinelli, P., Goolsby, H., Fontaine, B.A., Lemay, N., McKenna-Yasek, D., *et al.* (2010). Wild-type and mutant SOD1 share an aberrant conformation and a common pathogenic pathway in ALS. Nature neuroscience *13*, 1396-1403.

Bowen, S., Ateh, D.D., Deinhardt, K., Bird, M.M., Price, K.M., Baker, C.S., Robson, J.C., Swash, M., Shamsuddin, W., Kawar, S., *et al.* (2007). The phagocytic capacity of neurones. The European journal of neuroscience *25*, 2947-2955.

Bowerman, M., Vincent, T., Scamps, F., Perrin, F.E., Camu, W., and Raoul, C. (2013). Neuroimmunity dynamics and the development of therapeutic strategies for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Frontiers in cellular neuroscience *7*, 214.

Bradford, M.M. (1976). A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. Analytical biochemistry 72, 248-254.

Brissette, M.J., Lepage, S., Lamonde, A.S., Sirois, I., Groleau, J., Laurin, L.P., and Cailhier, J.F. (2012). MFG-E8 released by apoptotic endothelial cells triggers anti-inflammatory macrophage reprogramming. PloS one 7, e36368.

Brites, D., and Vaz, A.R. (2014). Microglia centered pathogenesis in ALS: insights in cell interconnectivity. Frontiers in cellular neuroscience *8*, 117.

Byrne, S., Elamin, M., Bede, P., Shatunov, A., Walsh, C., Corr, B., Heverin, M., Jordan, N., Kenna, K., Lynch, C., *et al.* (2012). Cognitive and clinical characteristics of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis carrying a C9orf72 repeat expansion: a population-based cohort study. Lancet neurology *11*, 232-240.

Caldeira, C., Oliveira, A.F., Cunha, C., Vaz, A.R., Falcao, A.S., Fernandes, A., and Brites, D. (2014). Microglia change from a reactive to an age-like phenotype with the time in culture. Frontiers in cellular neuroscience *8*, 152.

Cardona, A.E., Pioro, E.P., Sasse, M.E., Kostenko, V., Cardona, S.M., Dijkstra, I.M., Huang, D., Kidd, G., Dombrowski, S., Dutta, R., *et al.* (2006). Control of microglial neurotoxicity by the fractalkine receptor. Nature neuroscience *9*, 917-924.

Cartier, N., Lewis, C.A., Zhang, R., and Rossi, F.M. (2014). The role of microglia in human disease: therapeutic tool or target? Acta neuropathologica *128*, 363-380.

Cashman, N.R., Durham, H.D., Blusztajn, J.K., Oda, K., Tabira, T., Shaw, I.T., Dahrouge, S., and Antel, J.P. (1992). Neuroblastoma x spinal cord (NSC) hybrid cell lines resemble developing motor neurons. Developmental dynamics : an official publication of the American Association of Anatomists *194*, 209-221.

Casula, M., Iyer, A.M., Spliet, W.G., Anink, J.J., Steentjes, K., Sta, M., Troost, D., and Aronica, E. (2011). Toll-like receptor signaling in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis spinal cord tissue. Neuroscience *179*, 233-243.

Chapman, G.A., Moores, K., Harrison, D., Campbell, C.A., Stewart, B.R., and Strijbos, P.J. (2000). Fractalkine cleavage from neuronal membranes represents an acute event in the inflammatory response to excitotoxic brain damage. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *20*, RC87.

Chattopadhyay, M., and Valentine, J.S. (2009). Aggregation of copper-zinc superoxide dismutase in familial and sporadic ALS. Antioxidants & redox signaling *11*, 1603-1614.

Chen, K., Northington, F.J., and Martin, L.J. (2010). Inducible nitric oxide synthase is present in motor neuron mitochondria and Schwann cells and contributes to disease mechanisms in ALS mice. Brain structure & function *214*, 219-234.

Chen, L.C., Smith, A., Ben, Y., Zukic, B., Ignacio, S., Moore, D., and Lee, N. (2004). Temporal gene expression patterns in G93A/SOD1 mouse. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and other motor neuron disorders : official publication of the World Federation of Neurology, Research Group on Motor Neuron Diseases *5*, 164-171.

Chen, S., Sayana, P., Zhang, X., and Le, W. (2013). Genetics of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: an update. Molecular neurodegeneration *8*, 28.

Chen, S., Zhang, X., Song, L., and Le, W. (2012). Autophagy dysregulation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Brain pathology *22*, 110-116.

Cherry, J.D., Olschowka, J.A., and O'Banion, M.K. (2014). Neuroinflammation and M2 microglia: the good, the bad, and the inflamed. Journal of neuroinflammation *11*, 98.

Chio, A., Logroscino, G., Traynor, B.J., Collins, J., Simeone, J.C., Goldstein, L.A., and White, L.A. (2013). Global epidemiology of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a systematic review of the published literature. Neuroepidemiology *41*, 118-130.

Clark, A.K., and Malcangio, M. (2014). Fractalkine/CX3CR1 signaling during neuropathic pain. Frontiers in cellular neuroscience *8*, 121.

Clement, A.M., Nguyen, M.D., Roberts, E.A., Garcia, M.L., Boillee, S., Rule, M., McMahon, A.P., Doucette, W., Siwek, D., Ferrante, R.J., *et al.* (2003). Wild-type nonneuronal cells extend survival of SOD1 mutant motor neurons in ALS mice. Science *302*, 113-117.

Collard, J.F., Cote, F., and Julien, J.P. (1995). Defective axonal transport in a transgenic mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature *375*, 61-64.

Costantini, C., Micheletti, A., Calzetti, F., Perbellini, O., Pizzolo, G., and Cassatella, M.A. (2010). Neutrophil activation and survival are modulated by interaction with NK cells. International immunology *22*, 827-838.

Cox, P.A., Banack, S.A., and Murch, S.J. (2003). Biomagnification of cyanobacterial neurotoxins and neurodegenerative disease among the Chamorro people of Guam. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *100*, 13380-13383.

Cunha, C. (2012). Exploring motor neuron degeneration in ALS - prevention by glycoursodeoxycholic acid and signaling to microglia. Tese de Mestrado. Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia, Universidade Nova de Lisboa.

D'Alessandro, G., Calcagno, E., Tartari, S., Rizzardini, M., Invernizzi, R.W., and Cantoni, L. (2011). Glutamate and glutathione interplay in a motor neuronal model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis reveals altered energy metabolism. Neurobiology of disease *43*, 346-355.

da Silva Correia, J., and Ulevitch, R.J. (2002). MD-2 and TLR4 N-linked glycosylations are important for a functional lipopolysaccharide receptor. The Journal of biological chemistry 277, 1845-1854.

Davalos, D., Grutzendler, J., Yang, G., Kim, J.V., Zuo, Y., Jung, S., Littman, D.R., Dustin, M.L., and Gan, W.B. (2005). ATP mediates rapid microglial response to local brain injury in vivo. Nature neuroscience *8*, 752-758.

Deckert, M., Sedgwick, J.D., Fischer, E., and Schluter, D. (2006). Regulation of microglial cell responses in murine Toxoplasma encephalitis by CD200/CD200 receptor interaction. Acta neuropathologica *111*, 548-558.

DeJesus-Hernandez, M., Mackenzie, I.R., Boeve, B.F., Boxer, A.L., Baker, M., Rutherford, N.J., Nicholson, A.M., Finch, N.A., Flynn, H., Adamson, J., *et al.* (2011). Expanded GGGGCC hexanucleotide repeat in noncoding region of C9ORF72 causes chromosome 9p-linked FTD and ALS. Neuron *72*, 245-256.

Delfs, J., Friend, J., Ishimoto, S., and Saroff, D. (1989). Ventral and dorsal horn acetylcholinesterase neurons are maintained in organotypic cultures of postnatal rat spinal cord explants. Brain research *488*, 31-42.

Deng, H.X., Chen, W., Hong, S.T., Boycott, K.M., Gorrie, G.H., Siddique, N., Yang, Y., Fecto, F., Shi, Y., Zhai, H., *et al.* (2011). Mutations in UBQLN2 cause dominant X-linked juvenile and adult-onset ALS and ALS/dementia. Nature *477*, 211-215.

Diaz-Amarilla, P., Olivera-Bravo, S., Trias, E., Cragnolini, A., Martinez-Palma, L., Cassina, P., Beckman, J., and Barbeito, L. (2011). Phenotypically aberrant astrocytes that promote motoneuron damage in a model of inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *108*, 18126-18131.

Duchen, M.R. (2004). Mitochondria in health and disease: perspectives on a new mitochondrial biology. Molecular aspects of medicine *25*, 365-451.

Dumont, A.O., Goursaud, S., Desmet, N., and Hermans, E. (2014). Differential regulation of glutamate transporter subtypes by pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF-alpha in cortical astrocytes from a rat model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. PloS one *9*, e97649.

Dunlop, J., Beal McIlvain, H., She, Y., and Howland, D.S. (2003). Impaired spinal cord glutamate transport capacity and reduced sensitivity to riluzole in a transgenic superoxide dismutase mutant rat model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *23*, 1688-1696.

Dunlop, R.A., Cox, P.A., Banack, S.A., and Rodgers, K.J. (2013). The non-protein amino acid BMAA is misincorporated into human proteins in place of L-serine causing protein misfolding and aggregation. PloS one *8*, e75376.

Elmore, S. (2007). Apoptosis: a review of programmed cell death. Toxicologic pathology *35*, 495-516.

Erlandsson Harris, H., and Andersson, U. (2004). Mini-review: The nuclear protein HMGB1 as a proinflammatory mediator. European journal of immunology *34*, 1503-1512.

Eyo, U.B., and Wu, L.J. (2013). Bidirectional microglia-neuron communication in the healthy brain. Neural plasticity *2013*, 456857.

Ezzi, S.A., Urushitani, M., and Julien, J.P. (2007). Wild-type superoxide dismutase acquires binding and toxic properties of ALS-linked mutant forms through oxidation. Journal of neurochemistry *102*, 170-178.

Falcão, A.S., Fernandes, A., Brito, M.A., Silva, R.F., and Brites, D. (2005). Bilirubin-induced inflammatory response, glutamate release, and cell death in rat cortical astrocytes are enhanced in younger cells. Neurobiology of disease *20*, 199-206.

Fernandes, A., Falcao, A.S., Silva, R.F., Gordo, A.C., Gama, M.J., Brito, M.A., and Brites, D. (2006). Inflammatory signalling pathways involved in astroglial activation by unconjugated bilirubin. Journal of neurochemistry *96*, 1667-1679.

Fernandes, A., Vaz, A.R., Falcao, A.S., Silva, R.F., Brito, M.A., and Brites, D. (2007). Glycoursodeoxycholic acid and interleukin-10 modulate the reactivity of rat cortical astrocytes to unconjugated bilirubin. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology *66*, 789-798.

Ferraiuolo, L., Higginbottom, A., Heath, P.R., Barber, S., Greenald, D., Kirby, J., and Shaw, P.J. (2011a). Dysregulation of astrocyte-motoneuron cross-talk in mutant superoxide dismutase 1-related amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Brain : a journal of neurology *134*, 2627-2641.

Ferraiuolo, L., Kirby, J., Grierson, A.J., Sendtner, M., and Shaw, P.J. (2011b). Molecular pathways of motor neuron injury in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature reviews Neurology *7*, 616-630.

Ferrante, R.J., Browne, S.E., Shinobu, L.A., Bowling, A.C., Baik, M.J., MacGarvey, U., Kowall, N.W., Brown, R.H., Jr., and Beal, M.F. (1997). Evidence of increased oxidative damage in both sporadic and familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Journal of neurochemistry *69*, 2064-2074.

Ferreira, A. (2013). Dissecting neuronal dysfunction and microglia/motoneurons cross-talk in ALS: an immunofluorescence directed study. Tese de Mestrado. Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologia, Universidade Nova de Lisboa.

Fischer, L.R., Culver, D.G., Tennant, P., Davis, A.A., Wang, M., Castellano-Sanchez, A., Khan, J., Polak, M.A., and Glass, J.D. (2004). Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis is a distal axonopathy: evidence in mice and man. Experimental neurology *185*, 232-240.

Fricker, M., Neher, J.J., Zhao, J.W., Thery, C., Tolkovsky, A.M., and Brown, G.C. (2012). MFG-E8 mediates primary phagocytosis of viable neurons during neuroinflammation. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *32*, 2657-2666.

Fuller, A.D., and Van Eldik, L.J. (2008). MFG-E8 regulates microglial phagocytosis of apoptotic neurons. Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology *3*, 246-256.

Gehrmann, J., and Banati, R.B. (1995). Microglial turnover in the injured CNS: activated microglia undergo delayed DNA fragmentation following peripheral nerve injury. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology *54*, 680-688.

Gendron, T.F., Josephs, K.A., and Petrucelli, L. (2010). Review: transactive response DNAbinding protein 43 (TDP-43): mechanisms of neurodegeneration. Neuropathology and applied neurobiology *36*, 97-112.

Ghadge, G.D., Lee, J.P., Bindokas, V.P., Jordan, J., Ma, L., Miller, R.J., and Roos, R.P. (1997). Mutant superoxide dismutase-1-linked familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: molecular mechanisms of neuronal death and protection. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *17*, 8756-8766.

Ghavami, S., Shojaei, S., Yeganeh, B., Ande, S.R., Jangamreddy, J.R., Mehrpour, M., Christoffersson, J., Chaabane, W., Moghadam, A.R., Kashani, H.H., *et al.* (2014). Autophagy and apoptosis dysfunction in neurodegenerative disorders. Progress in neurobiology *112*, 24-49.

Glick, D., Barth, S., and Macleod, K.F. (2010). Autophagy: cellular and molecular mechanisms. The Journal of pathology *221*, 3-12.

Goldstein, L.S., and Yang, Z. (2000). Microtubule-based transport systems in neurons: the roles of kinesins and dyneins. Annual review of neuroscience 23, 39-71.

Gordon, P.H. (2013). Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis: An update for 2013 Clinical Features, Pathophysiology, Management and Therapeutic Trials. Aging and disease *4*, 295-310.

Gowing, G., Philips, T., Van Wijmeersch, B., Audet, J.N., Dewil, M., Van Den Bosch, L., Billiau, A.D., Robberecht, W., and Julien, J.P. (2008). Ablation of proliferating microglia does not affect motor neuron degeneration in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis caused by mutant superoxide dismutase. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *28*, 10234-10244.

Graber, D.J., Hickey, W.F., and Harris, B.T. (2010). Progressive changes in microglia and macrophages in spinal cord and peripheral nerve in the transgenic rat model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Journal of neuroinflammation *7*, 8.

Gruzman, A., Wood, W.L., Alpert, E., Prasad, M.D., Miller, R.G., Rothstein, J.D., Bowser, R., Hamilton, R., Wood, T.D., Cleveland, D.W., *et al.* (2007). Common molecular signature in SOD1 for both sporadic and familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *104*, 12524-12529.

Guegan, C., Vila, M., Rosoklija, G., Hays, A.P., and Przedborski, S. (2001). Recruitment of the mitochondrial-dependent apoptotic pathway in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *21*, 6569-6576.

Gurney, M.E., Pu, H., Chiu, A.Y., Dal Canto, M.C., Polchow, C.Y., Alexander, D.D., Caliendo, J., Hentati, A., Kwon, Y.W., Deng, H.X., *et al.* (1994). Motor neuron degeneration in mice that express a human Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase mutation. Science *264*, 1772-1775.

Hao, F., Zhang, N.N., Zhang, D.M., Bai, H.Y., Piao, H., Yuan, B., Zhu, H.Y., Yu, H., Xiao, C.S., and Li, A.P. (2013). Chemokine fractalkine attenuates overactivation and apoptosis of BV-2 microglial cells induced by extracellular ATP. Neurochemical research *38*, 1002-1012.

He, Y., Zhou, A., and Jiang, W. (2013). Toll-like receptor 4-mediated signaling participates in apoptosis of hippocampal neurons. Neural regeneration research *8*, 2744-2753.

Heath, P.R., and Shaw, P.J. (2002). Update on the glutamatergic neurotransmitter system and the role of excitotoxicity in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Muscle & nerve *26*, 438-458.

Henkel, J.S., Beers, D.R., Zhao, W., and Appel, S.H. (2009). Microglia in ALS: the good, the bad, and the resting. Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology *4*, 389-398.

Henkel, J.S., Engelhardt, J.I., Siklos, L., Simpson, E.P., Kim, S.H., Pan, T., Goodman, J.C., Siddique, T., Beers, D.R., and Appel, S.H. (2004). Presence of dendritic cells, MCP-1, and activated microglia/macrophages in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis spinal cord tissue. Annals of neurology *55*, 221-235.

Howland, D.S., Liu, J., She, Y., Goad, B., Maragakis, N.J., Kim, B., Erickson, J., Kulik, J., DeVito, L., Psaltis, G., *et al.* (2002). Focal loss of the glutamate transporter EAAT2 in a transgenic rat model of SOD1 mutant-mediated amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *99*, 1604-1609.

Imai, T., Hieshima, K., Haskell, C., Baba, M., Nagira, M., Nishimura, M., Kakizaki, M., Takagi, S., Nomiyama, H., Schall, T.J., *et al.* (1997). Identification and molecular characterization of fractalkine receptor CX3CR1, which mediates both leukocyte migration and adhesion. Cell *91*, 521-530.

Ismail, Y., Lee, H., Riordan, S.M., Grimm, M.C., and Zhang, L. (2013). The effects of oral and enteric Campylobacter concisus strains on expression of TLR4, MD-2, TLR2, TLR5 and COX-2 in HT-29 cells. PloS one *8*, e56888.

Jaarsma, D., Haasdijk, E.D., Grashorn, J.A., Hawkins, R., van Duijn, W., Verspaget, H.W., London, J., and Holstege, J.C. (2000). Human Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase (SOD1) overexpression in mice causes mitochondrial vacuolization, axonal degeneration, and premature motoneuron death and accelerates motoneuron disease in mice expressing a familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis mutant SOD1. Neurobiology of disease 7, 623-643.

Jung, D.Y., Lee, H., Jung, B.Y., Ock, J., Lee, M.S., Lee, W.H., and Suk, K. (2005). TLR4, but not TLR2, signals autoregulatory apoptosis of cultured microglia: a critical role of IFN-beta as a decision maker. Journal of immunology *174*, 6467-6476.

Kabashi, E., Bercier, V., Lissouba, A., Liao, M., Brustein, E., Rouleau, G.A., and Drapeau, P. (2011). FUS and TARDBP but not SOD1 interact in genetic models of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. PLoS genetics *7*, e1002214.

Kang, S.H., Li, Y., Fukaya, M., Lorenzini, I., Cleveland, D.W., Ostrow, L.W., Rothstein, J.D., and Bergles, D.E. (2013). Degeneration and impaired regeneration of gray matter oligodendrocytes in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature neuroscience *16*, 571-579.

Kaplan, A., Spiller, K.J., Towne, C., Kanning, K.C., Choe, G.T., Geber, A., Akay, T., Aebischer, P., and Henderson, C.E. (2014). Neuronal matrix metalloproteinase-9 is a determinant of selective neurodegeneration. Neuron *81*, 333-348.

Kassem, M., Kristiansen, M., and Abdallah, B.M. (2004). Mesenchymal stem cells: cell biology and potential use in therapy. Basic & clinical pharmacology & toxicology *95*, 209-214.

Keller, G.A., Warner, T.G., Steimer, K.S., and Hallewell, R.A. (1991). Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase is a peroxisomal enzyme in human fibroblasts and hepatoma cells. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *88*, 7381-7385.

Kikuchi, H., Almer, G., Yamashita, S., Guegan, C., Nagai, M., Xu, Z., Sosunov, A.A., McKhann, G.M., 2nd, and Przedborski, S. (2006). Spinal cord endoplasmic reticulum stress associated with a microsomal accumulation of mutant superoxide dismutase-1 in an ALS model. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *103*, 6025-6030.

Kumar, D.R., Aslinia, F., Yale, S.H., and Mazza, J.J. (2011). Jean-Martin Charcot: the father of neurology. Clinical medicine & research *9*, 46-49.

Kwiatkowski, T.J., Jr., Bosco, D.A., Leclerc, A.L., Tamrazian, E., Vanderburg, C.R., Russ, C., Davis, A., Gilchrist, J., Kasarskis, E.J., Munsat, T., *et al.* (2009). Mutations in the FUS/TLS gene on chromosome 16 cause familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Science *323*, 1205-1208. Lagier-Tourenne, C., and Cleveland, D.W. (2009). Rethinking ALS: the FUS about TDP-43. Cell *136*, 1001-1004.

Lattante, S., Rouleau, G.A., and Kabashi, E. (2013). TARDBP and FUS mutations associated with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: summary and update. Human mutation *34*, 812-826.

Lee, J.C., Choe, S.Y., and Cha, C.I. (2014a). Region-specific changes in the immunoreactivity of Atg9A in the central nervous system of SOD1(G93A) transgenic mice. Anatomy & cell biology *47*, 101-110.

Lee, J.C., Seong, J., Kim, S.H., Lee, S.J., Cho, Y.J., An, J., Nam, D.H., Joo, K.M., and Cha, C.I. (2012). Replacement of microglial cells using Clodronate liposome and bone marrow transplantation in the central nervous system of SOD1(G93A) transgenic mice as an in vivo model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochemical and biophysical research communications *418*, 359-365.

Lee, S.A., Kwak, M.S., Kim, S., and Shin, J.S. (2014b). The role of high mobility group box 1 in innate immunity. Yonsei medical journal *55*, 1165-1176.

Leow-Dyke, S., Allen, C., Denes, A., Nilsson, O., Maysami, S., Bowie, A.G., Rothwell, N.J., and Pinteaux, E. (2012). Neuronal Toll-like receptor 4 signaling induces brain endothelial activation and neutrophil transmigration in vitro. Journal of neuroinflammation *9*, 230.

Levine, J.B., Kong, J., Nadler, M., and Xu, Z. (1999). Astrocytes interact intimately with degenerating motor neurons in mouse amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS). Glia *28*, 215-224.

Li, B.Z., Zhang, H.Y., Pan, H.F., and Ye, D.Q. (2013). Identification of MFG-E8 as a novel therapeutic target for diseases. Expert opinion on therapeutic targets *17*, 1275-1285.

Li, L., Zhang, X., and Le, W. (2008). Altered macroautophagy in the spinal cord of SOD1 mutant mice. Autophagy *4*, 290-293.

Li, Q., Vande Velde, C., Israelson, A., Xie, J., Bailey, A.O., Dong, M.Q., Chun, S.J., Roy, T., Winer, L., Yates, J.R., *et al.* (2010). ALS-linked mutant superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1) alters mitochondrial protein composition and decreases protein import. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *107*, 21146-21151.

Liao, B., Zhao, W., Beers, D.R., Henkel, J.S., and Appel, S.H. (2012). Transformation from a neuroprotective to a neurotoxic microglial phenotype in a mouse model of ALS. Experimental neurology *237*, 147-152.

Lilo, E., Wald-Altman, S., Solmesky, L.J., Ben Yaakov, K., Gershoni-Emek, N., Bulvik, S., Kassis, I., Karussis, D., Perlson, E., and Weil, M. (2013). Characterization of human sporadic ALS biomarkers in the familial ALS transgenic mSOD1(G93A) mouse model. Human molecular genetics *22*, 4720-4725.

Liscic, R.M., and Breljak, D. (2011). Molecular basis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Progress in neuro-psychopharmacology & biological psychiatry *35*, 370-372.

Liu, B., Wang, K., Gao, H.M., Mandavilli, B., Wang, J.Y., and Hong, J.S. (2001). Molecular consequences of activated microglia in the brain: overactivation induces apoptosis. Journal of neurochemistry *77*, 182-189.

Lo Coco, D., Veglianese, P., Allievi, E., and Bendotti, C. (2007). Distribution and cellular localization of high mobility group box protein 1 (HMGB1) in the spinal cord of a transgenic mouse model of ALS. Neuroscience letters *412*, 73-77.

Lobsiger, C.S., Boillee, S., McAlonis-Downes, M., Khan, A.M., Feltri, M.L., Yamanaka, K., and Cleveland, D.W. (2009). Schwann cells expressing dismutase active mutant SOD1 unexpectedly slow disease progression in ALS mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *106*, 4465-4470.

Lu, Y.C., Yeh, W.C., and Ohashi, P.S. (2008). LPS/TLR4 signal transduction pathway. Cytokine 42, 145-151.

Lunn, J.S., Sakowski, S.A., and Feldman, E.L. (2014). Stem cell therapies for amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: Recent advances and prospects for the future. Stem cells.

Luo, X.G., and Chen, S.D. (2012). The changing phenotype of microglia from homeostasis to disease. Translational neurodegeneration *1*, 9.

Maciejewski-Lenoir, D., Chen, S., Feng, L., Maki, R., and Bacon, K.B. (1999). Characterization of fractalkine in rat brain cells: migratory and activation signals for CX3CR-1-expressing microglia. Journal of immunology *163*, 1628-1635.

Mackenzie, I.R., and Rademakers, R. (2008). The role of transactive response DNA-binding protein-43 in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and frontotemporal dementia. Current opinion in neurology *21*, 693-700.

Mackenzie, I.R., Rademakers, R., and Neumann, M. (2010). TDP-43 and FUS in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis and frontotemporal dementia. Lancet neurology *9*, 995-1007.

Martinou, J.C., Falls, D.L., Fischbach, G.D., and Merlie, J.P. (1991). Acetylcholine receptorinducing activity stimulates expression of the epsilon-subunit gene of the muscle acetylcholine receptor. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A *88*, 7669-7673.

Mattiazzi, M., D'Aurelio, M., Gajewski, C.D., Martushova, K., Kiaei, M., Beal, M.F., and Manfredi, G. (2002). Mutated human SOD1 causes dysfunction of oxidative phosphorylation in mitochondria of transgenic mice. The Journal of biological chemistry *277*, 29626-29633.

Meucci, O., Fatatis, A., Simen, A.A., and Miller, R.J. (2000). Expression of CX3CR1 chemokine receptors on neurons and their role in neuronal survival. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *97*, 8075-8080.

Millecamps, S., Salachas, F., Cazeneuve, C., Gordon, P., Bricka, B., Camuzat, A., Guillot-Noel, L., Russaouen, O., Bruneteau, G., Pradat, P.F., *et al.* (2010). SOD1, ANG, VAPB, TARDBP, and FUS mutations in familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: genotype-phenotype correlations. Journal of medical genetics *47*, 554-560.

Min, J.H., Hong, Y.H., Sung, J.J., Kim, S.M., Lee, J.B., and Lee, K.W. (2012). Oral solubilized ursodeoxycholic acid therapy in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a randomized cross-over trial. Journal of Korean medical science *27*, 200-206.

Minghetti, L., and Levi, G. (1998). Microglia as effector cells in brain damage and repair: focus on prostanoids and nitric oxide. Progress in neurobiology *54*, 99-125.

Mizuno, T., Kawanokuchi, J., Numata, K., and Suzumura, A. (2003). Production and neuroprotective functions of fractalkine in the central nervous system. Brain research *979*, 65-70.

Moore, C.S., and Crocker, S.J. (2012). An alternate perspective on the roles of TIMPs and MMPs in pathology. The American journal of pathology *180*, 12-16.

Morganti, J.M., Nash, K.R., Grimmig, B.A., Ranjit, S., Small, B., Bickford, P.C., and Gemma, C. (2012). The soluble isoform of CX3CL1 is necessary for neuroprotection in a mouse model of Parkinson's disease. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *32*, 14592-14601.

Nagai, M., Re, D.B., Nagata, T., Chalazonitis, A., Jessell, T.M., Wichterle, H., and Przedborski, S. (2007). Astrocytes expressing ALS-linked mutated SOD1 release factors selectively toxic to motor neurons. Nature neuroscience *10*, 615-622.

Nagy, D., Kato, T., and Kushner, P.D. (1994). Reactive astrocytes are widespread in the cortical gray matter of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Journal of neuroscience research *38*, 336-347.

Nakamura, Y. (2002). Regulating factors for microglial activation. Biological & pharmaceutical bulletin *25*, 945-953.

Neher, J.J., Emmrich, J.V., Fricker, M., Mander, P.K., Thery, C., and Brown, G.C. (2013). Phagocytosis executes delayed neuronal death after focal brain ischemia. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *110*, E4098-4107.

Nimmerjahn, A., Kirchhoff, F., and Helmchen, F. (2005). Resting microglial cells are highly dynamic surveillants of brain parenchyma in vivo. Science *308*, 1314-1318.

Okun, E., Griffioen, K.J., and Mattson, M.P. (2011). Toll-like receptor signaling in neural plasticity and disease. Trends in neurosciences *34*, 269-281.

Pan, Y., Lloyd, C., Zhou, H., Dolich, S., Deeds, J., Gonzalo, J.A., Vath, J., Gosselin, M., Ma, J., Dussault, B., *et al.* (1997). Neurotactin, a membrane-anchored chemokine upregulated in brain inflammation. Nature *387*, 611-617.

Pasinelli, P., and Brown, R.H. (2006). Molecular biology of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: insights from genetics. Nature reviews Neuroscience *7*, 710-723.

Pasinelli, P., Houseweart, M.K., Brown, R.H., Jr., and Cleveland, D.W. (2000). Caspase-1 and -3 are sequentially activated in motor neuron death in Cu,Zn superoxide dismutase-mediated

familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *97*, 13901-13906.

Pedrini, S., Sau, D., Guareschi, S., Bogush, M., Brown, R.H., Jr., Naniche, N., Kia, A., Trotti, D., and Pasinelli, P. (2010). ALS-linked mutant SOD1 damages mitochondria by promoting conformational changes in Bcl-2. Human molecular genetics *19*, 2974-2986.

Pehar, M., Vargas, M.R., Cassina, P., Barbeito, A.G., Beckman, J.S., and Barbeito, L. (2005). Complexity of astrocyte-motor neuron interactions in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuro-degenerative diseases *2*, 139-146.

Philips, T., Bento-Abreu, A., Nonneman, A., Haeck, W., Staats, K., Geelen, V., Hersmus, N., Kusters, B., Van Den Bosch, L., Van Damme, P., *et al.* (2013). Oligodendrocyte dysfunction in the pathogenesis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Brain : a journal of neurology *136*, 471-482. Plaitakis, A., and Caroscio, J.T. (1987). Abnormal glutamate metabolism in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Annals of neurology *22*, 575-579.

Pocock, J.M., and Kettenmann, H. (2007). Neurotransmitter receptors on microglia. Trends in neurosciences *30*, 527-535.

Rakhit, R., Crow, J.P., Lepock, J.R., Kondejewski, L.H., Cashman, N.R., and Chakrabartty, A. (2004). Monomeric Cu,Zn-superoxide dismutase is a common misfolding intermediate in the oxidation models of sporadic and familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. The Journal of biological chemistry *279*, 15499-15504.

Ravikumar, M., Jain, S., Miller, R.H., Capadona, J.R., and Selkirk, S.M. (2012). An organotypic spinal cord slice culture model to quantify neurodegeneration. Journal of neuroscience methods *211*, 280-288.

Ravits, J., Appel, S., Baloh, R.H., Barohn, R., Brooks, B.R., Elman, L., Floeter, M.K., Henderson, C., Lomen-Hoerth, C., Macklis, J.D., *et al.* (2013). Deciphering amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: what phenotype, neuropathology and genetics are telling us about pathogenesis. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis & frontotemporal degeneration *14 Suppl 1*, 5-18.

Re, D.B., Le Verche, V., Yu, C., Amoroso, M.W., Politi, K.A., Phani, S., Ikiz, B., Hoffmann, L., Koolen, M., Nagata, T., *et al.* (2014). Necroptosis drives motor neuron death in models of both sporadic and familial ALS. Neuron *81*, 1001-1008.

Renton, A.E., Majounie, E., Waite, A., Simon-Sanchez, J., Rollinson, S., Gibbs, J.R., Schymick, J.C., Laaksovirta, H., van Swieten, J.C., Myllykangas, L., *et al.* (2011). A hexanucleotide repeat expansion in C9ORF72 is the cause of chromosome 9p21-linked ALS-FTD. Neuron *72*, 257-268.

Rosen, D.R., Siddique, T., Patterson, D., Figlewicz, D.A., Sapp, P., Hentati, A., Donaldson, D., Goto, J., O'Regan, J.P., Deng, H.X., *et al.* (1993). Mutations in Cu/Zn superoxide dismutase gene are associated with familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature *362*, 59-62.

Roy, A., Fung, Y.K., Liu, X., and Pahan, K. (2006). Up-regulation of microglial CD11b expression by nitric oxide. The Journal of biological chemistry *281*, 14971-14980.

Roy, A., Jana, A., Yatish, K., Freidt, M.B., Fung, Y.K., Martinson, J.A., and Pahan, K. (2008). Reactive oxygen species up-regulate CD11b in microglia via nitric oxide: Implications for neurodegenerative diseases. Free radical biology & medicine *45*, 686-699.

Roy, J., Minotti, S., Dong, L., Figlewicz, D.A., and Durham, H.D. (1998). Glutamate potentiates the toxicity of mutant Cu/Zn-superoxide dismutase in motor neurons by postsynaptic calcium-dependent mechanisms. The Journal of neuroscience : the official journal of the Society for Neuroscience *18*, 9673-9684.

Sasaki, S. (2011). Autophagy in spinal cord motor neurons in sporadic amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology *70*, 349-359.

Sasaki, S., and Iwata, M. (1996). Ultrastructural study of synapses in the anterior horn neurons of patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neuroscience letters *204*, 53-56.

Sathasivam, S., Ince, P.G., and Shaw, P.J. (2001). Apoptosis in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: a review of the evidence. Neuropathology and applied neurobiology *27*, 257-274.

Saxena, S., Cabuy, E., and Caroni, P. (2009). A role for motoneuron subtype-selective ER stress in disease manifestations of FALS mice. Nature neuroscience *12*, 627-636.

Shaw, B.F., and Valentine, J.S. (2007). How do ALS-associated mutations in superoxide dismutase 1 promote aggregation of the protein? Trends in biochemical sciences *3*2, 78-85.

Exploring deregulated signals involved in Motor neuron-Microglia cross-talk in ALS

Shaw, P.J. (2005). Molecular and cellular pathways of neurodegeneration in motor neurone disease. Journal of neurology, neurosurgery, and psychiatry *76*, 1046-1057.

Shaw, P.J., Ince, P.G., Falkous, G., and Mantle, D. (1995). Oxidative damage to protein in sporadic motor neuron disease spinal cord. Annals of neurology *38*, 691-695.

Shefner, J.M., Reaume, A.G., Flood, D.G., Scott, R.W., Kowall, N.W., Ferrante, R.J., Siwek, D.F., Upton-Rice, M., and Brown, R.H., Jr. (1999). Mice lacking cytosolic copper/zinc superoxide dismutase display a distinctive motor axonopathy. Neurology *53*, 1239-1246.

Shelkovnikova, T.A., Peters, O.M., Deykin, A.V., Connor-Robson, N., Robinson, H., Ustyugov, A.A., Bachurin, S.O., Ermolkevich, T.G., Goldman, I.L., Sadchikova, E.R., *et al.* (2013). Fused in sarcoma (FUS) protein lacking nuclear localization signal (NLS) and major RNA binding motifs triggers proteinopathy and severe motor phenotype in transgenic mice. The Journal of biological chemistry *288*, 25266-25274.

Sheridan, G.K., and Murphy, K.J. (2013). Neuron-glia crosstalk in health and disease: fractalkine and CX3CR1 take centre stage. Open biology *3*, 130181.

Shi, M., Bradner, J., Hancock, A.M., Chung, K.A., Quinn, J.F., Peskind, E.R., Galasko, D., Jankovic, J., Zabetian, C.P., Kim, H.M., *et al.* (2011). Cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers for Parkinson disease diagnosis and progression. Annals of neurology *69*, 570-580.

Shi, P., Strom, A.L., Gal, J., and Zhu, H. (2010). Effects of ALS-related SOD1 mutants on dynein- and KIF5-mediated retrograde and anterograde axonal transport. Biochimica et biophysica acta *1802*, 707-716.

Siddique, T., Nijhawan, D., and Hentati, A. (1996). Molecular genetic basis of familial ALS. Neurology *47*, S27-34; discussion S34-25.

Silva, S.L., Vaz, A.R., Barateiro, A., Falcao, A.S., Fernandes, A., Brito, M.A., Silva, R.F., and Brites, D. (2010). Features of bilirubin-induced reactive microglia: from phagocytosis to inflammation. Neurobiology of disease *40*, 663-675.

Stansley, B., Post, J., and Hensley, K. (2012). A comparative review of cell culture systems for the study of microglial biology in Alzheimer's disease. Journal of neuroinflammation *9*, 115.

Suzuki, M., El-Hage, N., Zou, S., Hahn, Y.K., Sorrell, M.E., Sturgill, J.L., Conrad, D.H., Knapp, P.E., and Hauser, K.F. (2011). Fractalkine/CX3CL1 protects striatal neurons from synergistic morphine and HIV-1 Tat-induced dendritic losses and death. Molecular neurodegeneration *6*, 78.

Suzumura, A. (2013). Neuron-microglia interaction in neuroinflammation. Current protein & peptide science *14*, 16-20.

Swarup, V., Phaneuf, D., Bareil, C., Robertson, J., Rouleau, G.A., Kriz, J., and Julien, J.P. (2011). Pathological hallmarks of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis/frontotemporal lobar degeneration in transgenic mice produced with TDP-43 genomic fragments. Brain : a journal of neurology *134*, 2610-2626.

Tan, C.F., Eguchi, H., Tagawa, A., Onodera, O., Iwasaki, T., Tsujino, A., Nishizawa, M., Kakita, A., and Takahashi, H. (2007). TDP-43 immunoreactivity in neuronal inclusions in familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with or without SOD1 gene mutation. Acta neuropathologica *113*, 535-542.

Tang, S.C., Arumugam, T.V., Xu, X., Cheng, A., Mughal, M.R., Jo, D.G., Lathia, J.D., Siler, D.A., Chigurupati, S., Ouyang, X., *et al.* (2007). Pivotal role for neuronal Toll-like receptors in ischemic brain injury and functional deficits. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *104*, 13798-13803.

Terashima, T., Kojima, H., Urabe, H., Yamakawa, I., Ogawa, N., Kawai, H., Chan, L., and Maegawa, H. (2014). Stem cell factor-activated bone marrow ameliorates amyotrophic lateral sclerosis by promoting protective microglial migration. Journal of neuroscience research *92*, 856-869.

Tovar, Y.R.L.B., Santa-Cruz, L.D., and Tapia, R. (2009). Experimental models for the study of neurodegeneration in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Molecular neurodegeneration *4*, 31.

Tradewell, M.L., Cooper, L.A., Minotti, S., and Durham, H.D. (2011). Calcium dysregulation, mitochondrial pathology and protein aggregation in a culture model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: mechanistic relationship and differential sensitivity to intervention. Neurobiology of disease *42*, 265-275.

Tsai, G.C., Stauch-Slusher, B., Sim, L., Hedreen, J.C., Rothstein, J.D., Kuncl, R., and Coyle, J.T. (1991). Reductions in acidic amino acids and N-acetylaspartylglutamate in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis CNS. Brain research *556*, 151-156.

Turner, B.J., Ackerley, S., Davies, K.E., and Talbot, K. (2010). Dismutase-competent SOD1 mutant accumulation in myelinating Schwann cells is not detrimental to normal or transgenic ALS model mice. Human molecular genetics *19*, 815-824.

Turner, B.J., and Talbot, K. (2008). Transgenics, toxicity and therapeutics in rodent models of mutant SOD1-mediated familial ALS. Progress in neurobiology *85*, 94-134.

Turner, M.R., Cagnin, A., Turkheimer, F.E., Miller, C.C., Shaw, C.E., Brooks, D.J., Leigh, P.N., and Banati, R.B. (2004). Evidence of widespread cerebral microglial activation in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: an [11C](R)-PK11195 positron emission tomography study. Neurobiology of disease *15*, 601-609.

Urushitani, M., Sik, A., Sakurai, T., Nukina, N., Takahashi, R., and Julien, J.P. (2006). Chromogranin-mediated secretion of mutant superoxide dismutase proteins linked to amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature neuroscience *9*, 108-118.

Van Deerlin, V.M., Leverenz, J.B., Bekris, L.M., Bird, T.D., Yuan, W., Elman, L.B., Clay, D., Wood, E.M., Chen-Plotkin, A.S., Martinez-Lage, M., *et al.* (2008). TARDBP mutations in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis with TDP-43 neuropathology: a genetic and histopathological analysis. Lancet neurology *7*, 409-416.

Van Den Bosch, L., Van Damme, P., Bogaert, E., and Robberecht, W. (2006). The role of excitotoxicity in the pathogenesis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Biochimica et biophysica acta *1762*, 1068-1082.

Vance, C., Rogelj, B., Hortobagyi, T., De Vos, K.J., Nishimura, A.L., Sreedharan, J., Hu, X., Smith, B., Ruddy, D., Wright, P., *et al.* (2009). Mutations in FUS, an RNA processing protein, cause familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis type 6. Science *323*, 1208-1211.

Vaz, A.R., Cunha, C., Gomes, C., Schmucki, N., Barbosa, M., and Brites, D. (2014). Glycoursodeoxycholic Acid Reduces Matrix Metalloproteinase-9 and Caspase-9 Activation in a Cellular Model of Superoxide Dismutase-1 Neurodegeneration. Molecular neurobiology.

Vaz, A.R., Delgado-Esteban, M., Brito, M.A., Bolanos, J.P., Brites, D., and Almeida, A. (2010). Bilirubin selectively inhibits cytochrome c oxidase activity and induces apoptosis in immature cortical neurons: assessment of the protective effects of glycoursodeoxycholic acid. Journal of neurochemistry *112*, 56-65.

Walker, A.K., and Atkin, J.D. (2011). Stress signaling from the endoplasmic reticulum: A central player in the pathogenesis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. IUBMB life *63*, 754-763.

Wang, J., Xu, G., and Borchelt, D.R. (2002). High molecular weight complexes of mutant superoxide dismutase 1: age-dependent and tissue-specific accumulation. Neurobiology of disease *9*, 139-148.

Wang, Q., Johnson, J.L., Agar, N.Y., and Agar, J.N. (2008). Protein aggregation and protein instability govern familial amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patient survival. PLoS biology *6*, e170. Wang, Y., He, H.J., and Ouyang, W. (2013). Increased expression of toll-like receptor 4 on

neurons after surgery in aged rats. CNS neuroscience & therapeutics *19*, 358-360.

Waxman, S.G. (2006). Axonal conduction and injury in multiple sclerosis: the role of sodium channels. Nature reviews Neuroscience 7, 932-941.

Wink, D.A., Hines, H.B., Cheng, R.Y., Switzer, C.H., Flores-Santana, W., Vitek, M.P., Ridnour, L.A., and Colton, C.A. (2011). Nitric oxide and redox mechanisms in the immune response. Journal of leukocyte biology *89*, 873-891.

Wolf, Y., Yona, S., Kim, K.W., and Jung, S. (2013). Microglia, seen from the CX3CR1 angle. Frontiers in cellular neuroscience *7*, 26.

Xiang, Z., Chen, M., Ping, J., Dunn, P., Lv, J., Jiao, B., and Burnstock, G. (2006). Microglial morphology and its transformation after challenge by extracellular ATP in vitro. Journal of neuroscience research *83*, 91-101.

Yamanaka, K., Boillee, S., Roberts, E.A., Garcia, M.L., McAlonis-Downes, M., Mikse, O.R., Cleveland, D.W., and Goldstein, L.S. (2008a). Mutant SOD1 in cell types other than motor neurons and oligodendrocytes accelerates onset of disease in ALS mice. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America *105*, 7594-7599.

Yamanaka, K., Chun, S.J., Boillee, S., Fujimori-Tonou, N., Yamashita, H., Gutmann, D.H., Takahashi, R., Misawa, H., and Cleveland, D.W. (2008b). Astrocytes as determinants of disease progression in inherited amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Nature neuroscience *11*, 251-253.

Yu, H.M., Zhao, Y.M., Luo, X.G., Feng, Y., Ren, Y., Shang, H., He, Z.Y., Luo, X.M., Chen, S.D., and Wang, X.Y. (2012). Repeated lipopolysaccharide stimulation induces cellular senescence in BV2 cells. Neuroimmunomodulation *19*, 131-136.

Zhang, S.C., and Fedoroff, S. (1996). Neuron-microglia interactions in vitro. Acta neuropathologica *91*, 385-395.

Zhang, X., Li, L., Chen, S., Yang, D., Wang, Y., Zhang, X., Wang, Z., and Le, W. (2011). Rapamycin treatment augments motor neuron degeneration in SOD1(G93A) mouse model of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Autophagy *7*, 412-425.

Zhao, W., Beers, D.R., and Appel, S.H. (2013). Immune-mediated Mechanisms in the Pathoprogression of Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. Journal of neuroimmune pharmacology : the official journal of the Society on NeuroImmune Pharmacology *8*, 888-899.

Zhao, W., Beers, D.R., Henkel, J.S., Zhang, W., Urushitani, M., Julien, J.P., and Appel, S.H. (2010). Extracellular mutant SOD1 induces microglial-mediated motoneuron injury. Glia *58*, 231-243.

Zhao, W., Xie, W., Le, W., Beers, D.R., He, Y., Henkel, J.S., Simpson, E.P., Yen, A.A., Xiao, Q., and Appel, S.H. (2004). Activated microglia initiate motor neuron injury by a nitric oxide and glutamate-mediated mechanism. Journal of neuropathology and experimental neurology *63*, 964-977.

Zou, J.Y., and Crews, F.T. (2014). Release of neuronal HMGB1 by Ethanol through decreased HDAC activity activates brain neuroimmune signaling. PloS one *9*, e87915.

Zurolo, E., Iyer, A., Maroso, M., Carbonell, C., Anink, J.J., Ravizza, T., Fluiter, K., Spliet, W.G., van Rijen, P.C., Vezzani, A., *et al.* (2011). Activation of Toll-like receptor, RAGE and HMGB1 signalling in malformations of cortical development. Brain : a journal of neurology *134*, 1015-1032.